

56-1 ONE REPORT 2022

+66(0) 2577 2350 🛽

152/8 Moo 3, Rangsit, Tanyaburi Pathumthani 12110

www.teampcba.com

Table of Contents

	Page
PART 1 STRUCTURE AND BUSINESS OPERATIONS	2
1. Structure and Business Operation	3
2. Risk Assessment	9
3. Driving Business for Sustainability	11
4. Management Discussion and Analysis: MD&A	15
5. General information and other important information	22
PART 2 CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	23
6. Corporate Governance	24
7. Governance Structure and Important Information about the Board of Directors, Sub-Committee,	
Management, Employees and Others	31
8. The Report of Corporate Good Governance	38
9. Internal control and risk management	44
PART 3 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022	45
ATTACHMENT 1: PROFILE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVES	86
ATTACHMENT 2: DETAILS DIRECTORS OF THE SUBSIDIARY	90
ATTACHMENT 3: DETAILS OF THE INTERNAL AUDIT SUPERVISOR AND HEAD OF THE CORPORAT	ΓE91
ATTACHMENT 4: AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT	92

PART 1 STRUCTURE AND BUSINESS OPERATIONS

1. Structure and Business Operation

1.1 Structure and Business Operations

Team Precision Public Company Limited "TEAM" or "Company" was first registered under Teamtronics Co., Ltd., on September 17, 1990, at a commercial building in Pathumthani Province for business manufacturing and contract manufacturing of electronics circuit boards and later moved to Rangsit at 152/8 Moo 3 Tanyaburi – Lamlooka Road, Rangsit, Tanyaburi, Pathumthani on 3,200 sqm by having history and important development as follow,

- 1996 : Establishment of Team Precision Co., Ltd at Prachinburi province which had been promoted by the Board of Investment and located at 198 Moo 13 Suwannasorn Rd, Dong-Khee-Lek Sub-District, Muang District, Prachinburi on 4.5 acres of land.
- 1999 : Restructuring of shareholding by having Team Precision Co., Ltd hold 99.99% shares of Teamtronics Co., Ltd
- 2000 : Registered as a public company under the name of Team Precision Public Company Limited
- 2001 : Listed on Market for Alternative Investment (MAI)
- 2003 : Mergers and acquisitions Teamtronics and Team Precision under the name of Team Precision. Increase the registered capital of 150 million Baht to 200 million Baht
- 2004 : Listed on Stock Exchange of Thailand (SET) on January 1, 2004. New building for the production in Pathumthani province on 1 acre
- 2006 : Increased capital to 305 million Baht Establishment of Denmark office conducting a procurement activity (Holding 100%)
- 2007 : Increased capital to 458 million Baht Building the second production facility at Prachinburi on 21 acres of land
- 2008 : Increased capital to 580 million Baht Establishment of Denmark office conducting a procurement activity (Holding 100%)
- 2012 : Decrease capital to 573.96 million Baht by eliminating the shares remaining from the allocation of ordinary shares for supporting the Warrants to purchase the Company's ordinary shares to directors and employees of the Company (ESOP) No.1/2549 on April 25,2012 and approved the increase of the authorized share capital from 573.96 million Baht to 644.74 million Baht to support stock dividend totaling 70.78 million Baht on May 17, 2012
- 2013 : Decreased capital to 637 million Baht by eliminating the shares remaining from the allocation of ordinary shares for supporting the Warrants to purchase the Company's ordinary shares to directors and employees of the Company (ESOP) No.2/2550 on May 7, 2013.
- 2016 : Team Precision (Singapore) PTE LTD. has registered the dissolution under the laws of foreign country
- 2018 : Establishment of a subsidiary in the United States of America (the "TPA Holding") to jointly invest in a newly established entity in the United States of America (the "Team Precision America")
- 2020 : The company has approved the subsidiary, TPA Holding LLC to exercise of the Exit Option to sell all of 20% of the shares in Team Precision America, LLC. (Associate) to Technology Partners America, LLC (Former shareholders)
- 2021 : Disposal of investments in TPA Holding LLC

1.1.1 Vision, Business goals and Strategies

Vision

To be a customers' first choice as a best in Class Global Provider (EMS) – Your strategic global partner Electronics Manufacturing Solutions

Business Goals

The Company focuses on creating added value for customers by providing total solution from design to production of ready-to-sell electronic products with world class quality. Creating value adding for customers while building long-term relationships with the company's partners with the goal of expanding the business to cover many continents and in many industries in order to diversify business risks and create long-term business stability. The company aims to generate good and stable returns in the long run for shareholders.

1.1.2 Changes and Developments -None-

1.1.3 Company Information

Company Name	:	Team Precision Public Company Limited
Head office Address	:	198 Moo 13 Dong-khee-Lek Muang Prachinburi 25000
Business type	:	Electronic circuit board manufacturing and assembly
Company registration no	:	0107543000058
Telephone	:	+66 (0) 2577 2350
Website	:	http://www.teampcba.com
Registered capital	:	637,063,385 shares
Common Stock	:	1 Baht per share
Issued and paid-up capital	:	637,063,385 Baht

1.2 Characteristics of Business

	2022		2021		2020			
Category	Mio. Baht	%	Mio. Baht	%	Mio. Baht	%		
Industrial Control	2,551.86	83	2,006.31	80	1,486.91	80		
Automotive	256.45	8	243.46	10	183.80	10		
Medical	136.47	5	138.88	6	100.86	5		
Telecommunications	16.01	1	37.02	1	19.12	1		
Other	99.14	3	74.57	3	76.14	4		
Total Revenue	3,059.93	100	2,500.24	100	1,866.83	100		

1.2.1 The Company's revenue structures by product category.

1.2.2 Description of Products

The company conduct a total business solution from designing, Printed Circuit Board Assembly (PCBA) to a complete box build. The company is expertise and flexible in managing production with a high mix low volume type production and a low mix high volume production.

(1) Products and Services

The Company's main business is printed circuit board assembly services and complete box building of electronic products and deliver to customers or consumers in order to increase competition for customers. The Company has wide range of experience assembled various products in various industries as follows,

Industrial Control the Company has manufactured the components of several industrial products such as cooling control products, snowplow control unit, security system, radioactive detector, data logger and POS (Point of sale system) printer.

Telecommunications Wireless networking equipment

Automotive Car radio control, leather upholstery, electronic, sensor system device Intelligent side lighting.

Medical Hearing aids for the unilateral deaf, hearing air sanitizer, handheld health checking device, TENS device (transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation), cane for Parkinson patient and other health and medical products.

Consumer Wireless Lighting Control System and in home entertainment management remotes, Ballasts for the lighting industry. High Quality Audio

Specialty Products Sound and a translation system in the large conference room and other sound related electronic products.

The Company offers product design development services as an extension of customer's design team by working closely with customer design team to designing complete products for customers. These services will speed up the customer's design process and assure the customer that the finished design is suitable for mass production and optimizing transportation cost. After the design is completed, the company offers a prototype production service to provide a real sample approval for mass production.

The Company consider about the quality and continue to enhance and increase the efficiency of the production process by using various production techniques. This is to enable the Company to deliver world-class quality products at competitive prices in the market to customers.

In addition, the Company has received privilege certificates from the Office of the Board of Investment in the manufacture of electronic products, manufacturing of parts and/or electronic devices. or parts and/or equipment used for electronic production with the right and benefit of corporate income tax exemption on net profit, tax exempted from dividends from promoted businesses, and permitted to deduct annual losses from net profits However, each benefit depend on the details and conditions of each privilege received.

The Company focuses on creating added value for customers by providing total solution from design to production of ready-to-sell electronic products with world class quality. Creating value adding for customers while building long-term relationships with the company's partners with the goal of expanding the business to cover many continents and in many industries in order to diversify business risks and

create long-term business stability. The company aims to generate good and stable returns in the long run for shareholders.

- (2) Marketing and Competition within the Industry
- (A) Marketing Policy

The Company emphasizes on delivering total solution and delight customer by emphasizing longterm cooperation with customers, deliver quality products according to international standards by applying international standards in the production process and continuously increase the efficiency of production process by using various production techniques to shorten the time to market (Time to Market) in order to enhance and continuously uplifting quality and be able to maintain and compete sustainably in the global market.

The Company's target customers are companies with their product owner or electronic product designers (Design House). medical products automotive industry products Telecommunication products and consumer products, etc.

The company focuses on effective selling channels in order to help the company to expand its customer base, expanding to other customers in the market and finding new investment opportunities in the region such as America, Europe and Asia

(B) Industry condition and competition

The company pays attention to the importance of effective cost management whether it is a competitive purchase of raw materials and continually upgrade the production process by applying international standards and principles to deliver quality products and able to compete sustainably in the market. The company has set important key performance indicators to ensure that the company has good competitiveness in the market and is ready to adjust its strategy to meet the demand, market competition, and the rapid change of economic condition.

The electronics industry trend in the first quarter of 2023 is expected to shrink by 3.0 percent due to rising energy prices. As a result, entrepreneurs must bear the burden of increasing production costs. and a shortage of raw materials used in the production of semiconductor chips and electronic components. making it unable to produce enough to meet the demand in the world market Meanwhile, the value of exports will continue to grow by about 4.0 percent due to the relationship between the United States, China and Taiwan that may cause the production chain to be insufficient to meet the world market demand. And inflation also caused the raw material prices to produce electronic products to increase. (Source: Office of Industrial Economics)

(3) Procurement of products or services

The main raw materials used in manufacture are electronic components such as Printed Circuit Board (PCB), Integrated Circuit (IC), Diode, Resistor, Capacitor, etc. including electric cable accessories, plastic components, steel, and other components used in the assembly of finished products. Those raw materials are 85% imported from abroad and the remaining 15% are purchased domestically where the Company shall procure the raw materials or cooperate with the customers in procurement raw materials.

The main cost of Company's business is raw materials which are necessary to have good quality as per customers specification. The Company, therefore, has a risk in acquiring the raw materials to be available for the production and delivery to customers according to the specified delivery schedules. The Company also has a risk of price negotiation, and the volume of purchase which may affect the price of a raw material. Since most of distributors of electronic components are in abroad with the mentioned risk, the Company had established procurement office in Denmark in order to enhance the capability in procurement of raw materials and implementation of controlling the cost, quality and delivery closely with the distributors. Furthermore, the Company had made the agreements with the distributors on important raw materials by utilizing the Vendor Management Inventory System (VMI) for sourcing the raw materials. This system had enhanced the efficiency in responding the customer needs on time and had increased the efficiency of warehouse management as well.

- (4) Assets for the Business Operation
- The Company's main assets are land, buildings and machinery have the following details.

Main asset	Net book value (Million Baht)	Ownership	Obligation
Land at Pathumthani province	54.85	Owner	-None-
9 rai 2 Ngan 95 square Wah			
Land at Prachinburi province	73.40	Owner	-None-
83 rai 24 squares Wah			
Building and Building improvement	122.86	Owner	-None-
Machine and equipment	144.61	Owner	-None-
Vehicle	5.88	Owner	-None-
Other asset	25.11	Owner	-None-
Intangible asset	1.29	Owner	-None-
Total	428.00		

1.3 The shareholding structure of the Group

1.3.1 The shareholding structure of the Group



*Team Precision (Europe) ApS conduct a trading business of electronic components and electronic products.

- 1.3.2 Changes and Developments -None-
- 1.3.3 Relationship with the business group of the large shareholder Director /executive / major shareholder had relationship with related parties in=
 - Energy Innovation Co., Ltd.
 - Alpine Technology Manufacturing (Thailand) Co., Ltd.
 - Finest Med Design Co., Ltd.

(See details and relationship characteristics in Note 23 to the financial statements)

1.3.4 Shareholder

Top 10 shareholders as of the as of March 9, 2023, are as follows,

No.	Name	Shares	%
-----	------	--------	---

Mr. Supachak	Manutsathit	129,412,677	20.31
Ms. Patrawan	Manutsathit	63,706,339	10.00
Ms. Patravadee	Manutsathit	63,656,339	10.00
Mr. Chakkaphant	Manutsathit	39,581,433	6.21
Mr. Anant	Manutsathit	34,335,788	5.39
Ms. Manusaporn	Manutsathit	34,000,000	5.34
Mr. Attaphon	Manutsathit	34,000,000	5.34
Ms. Malipa	Manutsathit	27,000,000	4.24
Mr. Anant	Raweesaengsoon	25,600,000	4.02
Mr. Weerawat	Sirayophas	11,132,239	1.75
	Ms. Patrawan Ms. Patravadee Mr. Chakkaphant Mr. Anant Ms. Manusaporn Mr. Attaphon Ms. Malipa Mr. Anant	Ms. PatrawanManutsathitMs. PatravadeeManutsathitMr. ChakkaphantManutsathitMr. AnantManutsathitMs. ManusapornManutsathitMr. AttaphonManutsathitMs. MalipaManutsathitMr. AnantRaweesaengsoon	Ms. PatrawanManutsathit63,706,339Ms. PatravadeeManutsathit63,656,339Mr. ChakkaphantManutsathit39,581,433Mr. AnantManutsathit34,335,788Ms. ManusapornManutsathit34,000,000Mr. AttaphonManutsathit34,000,000Ms. MalipaManutsathit27,000,000Mr. AnantRaweesaengsoon25,600,000

Source of data: Thailand Securities Depository Co., Ltd

1.4 Number of registered capital and paid-up capital

The company has registered capital and paid up 637.06 million Baht consist of common share of 637.06 million shares at value 1 baht per share (as of March 9, 2023)

1.5 Issuing other securities

-None-

1.6 The Dividend Policy

The Company has a policy of paying dividends of no less than 40% of net profit after the deduction of corporate income tax if there are other necessity, such as the various expansion of the business in the future.

Details of paying dividend	2022	2021	2020	2019	2018
Dividend Policy		Not les	s than 40% of n	et profit	
Net Profit and (loss) (Baht)	307,299,883	201,739,527	(43,071,284)	20,514,085	27,959,069
No. of share (share)	637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385
Dividend paid per share in cash (Baht/share),	0.25	0.16	-None-	-None-	-None-
- Interim Dividend	0.05	0.05	-None-	-None-	-None-
- Final Dividend	0.20	0.11	-None-	-None-	-None-
Total dividend payment (Baht)	159,265,846	101,930,141	-None-	-None-	-None-
- Interim Dividend*	31,853,169	31,853,169	-None-	-None-	-None-
- Final Dividend**	127,412,677	70,076,972	-None-	-None-	-None-
Proportion of dividend payment	51.83	50.53	-None-	-None-	-None-

*Company paid interim dividend amount 31,853,169.25 Baht on 7 September 2022.

** The final dividend payment amounts 127,412,677 will propose to shareholders to approve on April 24, 2023

2. Risk Assessment

2.1 Risk Assessment

The Company has the risk factor which may have direct impact to the business and have the mean of manage as per following,

1. Business risk

Because the Company does business with most of the customers who are abroad therefore, there is a risk of changing market conditions of customers in many factors both from external and internal factors. External factors for example are from the economic, politics, and trade policies of each country as well as the economic situation of the world or region. The internal factors are from customers as well, such as mergers and acquisitions, change in purchasing policy or changing the products sold. These are the risks that can cause uncertainty in shifting and changing in demand for products. The company therefore implements a policy to diversify risks in both various manufacturing industries and selling to various regions in order to reduce the impact that may be caused by such factors and to reduce business risks and this policy has always been adhered to by the Company. In addition, business operations based on sales with large customers are still considered a business risk that the company pays attention to and therefore the Company continues to expand its new customer base.

2. Natural disaster risk

Natural disasters such as floods and storms are risks that may affect both on demand and supply. Even such event may have a rare occurrence but if it does, it may cause loss of property and loss of life of employees. However, the Company has Business Continuity Plan (BCP) and has made various insurance plans to ensure that there is adequate protection against damage that may occur in all cases.

3. Exchange rate risk

The revenues of the Company are from the sales of the products and the purchase of the raw materials is mainly in foreign currency, especially in US Dollar. The Company, therefore, has managed risk of the exchange rate by Natural Hedge Method and use the financial instrument to secure the foreign currency in advance (Forward Contract). The Company has no speculation policy on currency rates where the Company will not hold any foreign currency without any planned to use in future. This will mitigate risks from fluctuations in US currency.

4. Debt collection risk

Company's customers are in many regions globally and perform several kinds of business of which economic status and financial operation are diversified. These may affect the payment for the products in accordance with the specified payment schedules.

The Company has a policy of monitoring the Customer Credit Evaluation of both new customers and old customers closely and constantly from reliable source of information providers and directly inquiring the business counterparts of the Sales and Marketing Department in order to build a good relationship and jointly solve the situations together.

However, as for a customer who is considered to have a risk of default payment, the Company shall agree with the customer in a case-by-case basis in order to prevent such risk such as making an advance payment before product delivery or to arrange a Letter of Credit or a Standby Letter of Credit or a Bank Guarantee. Furthermore, the Company will consider and apply for the credit insurance. This insurance will cover the potential default in payment of a customer where the insurer will grant a credit limit based on the terms and conditions. Applying the insurance is another option to transfer the risk to the insurer.

5. Risk of quality labor supply

Due to the higher demand of labor force in Thailand and higher wages, the Company aware the risk of the labor shortage and the budgeting. The Company, therefore, has foreseen the importance of personnel development and the welfare and benefits by

- Providing the basic training and skill development by establishment of a Technical Training Center which has the training room and actual practice for the new employees and continuously develop the personnel to have more multi-skills.
- Participating in the Wages and Benefits Survey of electronics industry group and determining the appropriate remuneration including the welfare and benefits in order to motivate and retain the personnel to work in long term for the Company.
- Improving the process continues to enhance the efficiency of the production process of both labor and machinery oriented by applying the principles of Lean and Six Sigma. The Company has continuously implemented Toyota Production System since year 2013 until the present including investment in semi-automation in the production line and start to use the robot
- Legally recruit Myanmar workers (MOU) with appropriate number to address the problem of insufficient workers in long term period.
- 6. Risk of raw material supply and inventory level

Raw materials is considered to be a key factor of electronics business both in the quality and the price as well as delivery period in order to meet the requirement of the products of the customers.

The Company has realized the importance and the external factors which may cause the risk of the supply of raw materials for production. The Company, therefore, has a policy to monitor the situation and to set the strategic plans continuously in order to prevent a problem to be incurred and not to affect the Company's customers such as,

- Only procure the raw material based on customer order or agreement with customer.
- Have a policy to source from 2-3 quality distributors per raw material.
- Communicate and jointly plan with the business counterparts on the product delivery period and the purchase volume of the raw materials to be appropriate with the future requirement of the products which may affect the product price and the inventory of the raw materials.
- Make an agreement with the customer about the supply of the specific or unique raw materials required by customer by jointly determining either the prices or the purchase volume.
- Communicate clearly and accurately and develop a good relationship with the manufacturers and the distributors including the cooperation in delivery management and storing some stocks at the manufacturer in the Vendor Management Inventory System (VMI) in order to be flexible for inventory management and able to respond to the customer needs.
- Has a subsidiary company in abroad, Denmark, as the centers of sourcing the raw materials and contacting the manufacturers in the regions directly in order to ensure that the Company shall have sufficient raw materials for production in an appropriate time and to prevent the risk of raw material shortage.

3. Driving Business for Sustainability

3.1 Policy and goal of the sustainability management

Sustainability Management Policies and Goals of the company are as follows:

- Be socially and environmentally responsible.
- Respect for human rights and free from corruption
- Create value to the Company in a sustainable and stable manner by
 - Satisfy customer needs in full of design to distribution as well as listen to and present new ideas as possible. This is our service.
 - Continuous Improvement Lean Sigma-based manufacturing, a world-class quality system with a commitment to excellence.
 - Make a difference by being certified to international standards.
 - Market Expansion Balance the business by diversifying markets into multiple regions and serving multiple industries.
 - Develop valuable assets of the company Company personnel by listening and caring with full attention.
 - Flexibility in global supply chain management reflecting changing market demands with agile decision making.
- Constantly modify the information system to be up to date
- Manage financial statements under changing economic conditions and maintain company growth.

3.2 Managing impact on stakeholders in the business value chain

3.2.1 Businesses value chain

The company procure each raw material by recruiting 2-3 quality distributors to ensure that the company has enough supply to produce in a timely manner. After purchasing raw materials, raw materials will be brought from abroad and enter the country. The Company will choose a reliable transportation service provider with standard. Overseas shipments are transported by sea and air, depending on the nature of raw materials which will undergo proper legal and customs clearing procedures, especially dangerous raw materials such as batteries.

After the raw materials are delivered to the factory, the company will inspect the raw materials according to international standards and will store the raw materials according to the recommended storage in the datasheet of each raw material in order to keep the raw materials in good condition and ready to use.

The Company will use raw materials to assemble products to meet the standards and per requirements of customers.

As for the delivery process, the Company will communicate with the customer to determine the delivery date, which will depend on the commercial terms of each customer. The Company has a specific service team to serve customer both before and after sales service.

3.2.2 Stakeholder analysis in the business value chain

The company has identified the stakeholders and always listened to suggestions and needs from stakeholders in order to improve and uplift the company to be sustainable as following,

Stakeholder	Expectation	Fulfillment
Stakeholder Customer Employee	 Expectation Quality products. On time delivery Reasonable price No infringing on intellectual property and copyrights. The workplace is safe and clean. Reasonable and fair income. Treat equally. 	 Fulfillment Perform satisfaction survey Meet with customers to listen to suggestions. Continuously enhance the production efficiency to increase competition Comply with the laws relating to intellectual property or copyright Comply with laws and regulations on occupational health, safety, and environment. Promote good corporate culture
	 Progression and advancement in work. 	 Respect human rights principles Evaluate performance fairly Provide training for employees to increase their potential
Shareholders and investors	 Performance and good returns from the company. Good corporate governance in the Company. Have a good risk management and internal control system 	 The company has continued to grow. Supervise and operate business with transparency. Organized and audited by the Risk Committee and the Internal Control Committee.
Creditor Partners	 On time payment Building good relationship On time payment and 	 Pay punctually by analyzing the income and cashflow Discuss and negotiate fairly on both sides
	 perform based on agreed terms and conditions Build credibility. Transparency in the bidding process 	 Strictly pay and follow the contract Internal audit for any purchasing activities
Community and Society	 Socially responsible Develop community and society with sustainability Solve and listen to the problem 	 Comply with the Health and Safety standard Continue to develop community and society Perform activities for society that will have a sustainable impact

3.3 Sustainability management on environment

3.3.1 Policy and practices

The Company realizes the importance of health and safety in the Company as well as to prevent and solve environmental problems that may affect the business operations and services of the organization. Therefore, the Company has established and follow the guideline effectively and systematically in accordance with the requirements of the occupational health, safety, and environment standards by following standards ISO 45001 and ISO 14001 requirements as following,

- Commitment to compliance with laws and regulations on occupational health, safety and working environment as well as to comply with the requirements of customers and the risks which may arise from directly and indirectly conducting business activities.
- Committed to protect the environment by maximizing resource utilization, including the prevention of pollution and problems on health, safety, and environment that may arise from conduct business operations which may affect the community. The Company focus on planning to minimize the potential impact and reducing the rate of waste to maximize efficiency.
- Committed to manage risks from disasters, accidents, including accidents occupational illness by analyzing and plan to reduce risks, prevention, control of hazards as well as prepare to cope in order to minimize any chance of loss if an accident that may occur.
- Committed to promote awareness of occupational health, safety, and working environment to employees at all levels and related persons by ensuring that activities are carried out in consultation and participation of operators or worker representatives as well as to review the policy on health, safety and working environment management by the management at an appropriate time

3.3.2 Safety and environmental performance

The company has a systematic safety and environmental management in compliance with the ISO 45001 and ISO 14001 whether it is garbage and waste disposal or to prevent and solve any environmental problems which may be caused by business operations and services.

- 1. Electric power management
 - Switching to energy-saving LED bulbs for lighting throughout the company
 - Installation of a system to control the energy consumption of the air conditioning system.
 - Improve and inspect electrical equipment for more efficient use.
 - Installation of solar cell within the company
- 2. Water Management
 - Reduce water usage in order to suit each activity.
 - Regularly inspect the water system and sanitary ware to prevent water leakage.
 - Improve the installation of water-saving sanitary ware.
 - Install an automatic water supply system and semi-automatic to reduce water use.
- 3. Management of waste management, waste, and pollution
 - waste classification
 - Reducing the use of paper
 - Installation of wastewater treatment systems before releasing water to the outside Company

- Installation of air pollution treatment system in the production process
- 4. <u>Safety Management</u>
 - Promote awareness and instill a safety culture environmental protection and social responsibility on a continuous and consistent basis.
 - Set a target of "zero" accidents at work, raising the level of safety standards to exceed those required by law, by having to develop, improve, and have safety control measures. including safety equipment and safety training that supports appropriate and adequate.
 - Arrange consultation and participation of operators or worker representatives to do planning, analysis, assessment to reduce risks protection against danger and prepare to minimize any chance of loss from various accidents.
- 3.4 Sustainability management on social
 - 3.4.1 Policy and practices
 - The Company is aware of and has established policies on human rights as follows:
 - Treat all employees and employees equally without discrimination and assign appropriate tasks according to their abilities with a reasonable return.
 - No illegal labor and workers under the age of 18, including worker representatives and partners and/or stakeholders.
 - Take care and protect the safety of employees and the Company's assets without affecting the rights and safety of others and protecting personal rights and keeping confidentiality on the use of personal information.
 - Respect the rights, honor, and treat employees, representative workers of the Company Workers, agents and partners with equality and consideration of human dignity.
 - 3.4.2 Social performance

The Company has social and community performance in the aspect of customers, employees, partners, including stakeholders as follows:

- Develop employees' potential by supporting training, knowledge and necessary resources while creating a safe working environment, stimulate creativity, and work at full potential and capability.
- Respond to needs and create customer satisfaction both in terms of quantity and quality of goods and services according to the contract.
- Strengthen and promote the participation of communities and related stakeholders with openness to listen and consult with transparent and constructive, treat each other equally and respect the differences as well as supporting the development of quality of life and the strength of the community.
- Cooperate with government agencies, industry association, business partner, civil society, and other stakeholders to participate in the development and/or application of good industry sustainability standards and practices.

4. Management Discussion and Analysis: MD&A

4.1 Analysis of operations and financial result

<u>Revenue</u> Team Precision Public Company Limited and its subsidiaries ("Company") achieved total sales revenue for the year 2022 of 3,059.93 million Baht or an increase of 22% from the previous year. This is because the Company has gained more orders around the world in every industry including industrial, medical, and telecommunication industry where these industries are the industries that our customers are in. In addition, even though there is a global chip shortage, the Company mange and do advance planning as well as cooperates with partners to bring in raw materials to produce and deliver to customers as planned.

Transaction	2022		2021		Increase (Decrease)	
	Mi. Baht	%	Mil. Baht	%	Mi. Baht	%
Sales	3,059.93	100	2,500.24	100	559.69	22
- Europe	830.51	27	696.88	28	133.63	19
- USA	1,613.60	53	1,199.73	48	413.87	34
- Asia	615.82	20	603.63	24	12.19	2
Other income:	11.91	100	17.89	100	(5.98)	(33)
- Gain on exchange rate.			7.32	41	(7.32)	(100)
- Others	11.91	100	10.57	59	1.34	13
Total income	3,071.84	100	2,518.13	100	553.71	22

<u>Other Income</u> The company has other income for the year 2022 and 2021 total amount is 11.91 million baht and 17.89 million baht respectively. Most of the income came from profit from the sale of the property and other service fees, etc.

<u>Cost of sales and gross margin</u> Cost of sales that does not include loss from devaluation of inventories for the year 2022 and 2021 amounted to 2,583.79 million Baht and 2,162.12 million Baht, respectively. The company was able to make a gross profit of 476.14 million Baht, increasing from 338.12 million Baht in last year or an increase of 41 percent. The gross margin increased from 14% to 16% despite the unstable market situation. The Company remains committed to increasing gross margins by increasing sales from existing and new customers, reducing variation in production, and reducing or eliminating unnecessary costs by optimizing production by investing in new machines and applying automation to production processes.

Transaction	2022 Mil. Baht	2021 Mil. Baht	Increase (Decrease) Mil. Baht
Revenue	3,059.93	2,500.24	559.68
Cost of Sales	2,583.79	2,162.12	421.67
Gross Margin	476.14	338.12	138.01

<u>Selling expenses</u> Selling expense for the year 2022 and 2021 amounted to 30.14 million Baht and 29.96 million Baht, respectively. Most of the expenses were employee expenses, and expenses for exporting, etc.

<u>Administrative expenses</u> administrative expenses for the year 2022 and 2021 amounted to 110.26 and 120.37 million Baht, respectively, a decrease of 10.11 million Baht. In 2021 the company reducing short-term loans to its subsidiaries, the debtor transfers the right to receive debt and accrued interest.

<u>Net profit</u> for the year 2022, the Company has a net profit of 307.66 million Baht, compared to 2021, which has a net profit of 202.67 million Baht. This is due to increased sales and the production cost has been continuously controlled to be within the budget.

<u>Total Assets</u> The total assets of the Company at the end of 2022 and 2021 amounted to 2,095.65 million Baht and 1,860.42 million baht respectively, an increase of 235.23 million baht or 13%. The detail of the total asset is compared as following.

1) Cash Equivalents

PARTICULARS	TICULARS 2022 Mil. Baht		Increase (Decrease) Mil. Baht
Bank deposits - Savings	124.12	176.73	(52.61)
Bank deposits - Current	0.19	0.26	(0.07)
Total cash equivalents	124.31	176.99	(52.68)

2) Trade and other receivables

Accounts receivable as of December 31, 2022, and 2021 amounted to 489.98 and 307.45 million Baht, respectively, an increase of 182.52 million Baht, Details aging of the account receivable are show as following,

Accounts receivable	31 December 2022		31 December 2021		Increase (Decrease)	
	Mil. Baht	%	Mil. Baht	%	Mil. Baht	%
Current	331.28	68	231.81	75	99.47	43
Overdue within 3 months*	153.05	31	75.53	25	77.52	103
Over 3-6 months	5.40	1	0.10	0	5.30	5,276
Over 6-12 months	0.24	0	0.02	0	0.22	1,039
Total	489.98	100	307.45	100	182.51	59
Less: Allowance for doubtful accounts	(0.53)	100	(0.90)	100	0.37	(41)
Trade accounts receivable net	489.45	100	306.55	100	182.90	60

*Out of 153.05 million Baht was overdue within 3 months, the Company has already collected 149.04 million Baht in January 2023 and out of 5.40 million Baht was overdue 3-6 months has already collected in February 2023.

3) Other receivables

Other receivables at the end of 2022 amounted to 14 million Baht, most of which were prepaid expenses and deferred expense.

4) Inventories

The Company has inventories as of December 31, 2022, and 2021 are as follows.

Inventory	2021	2021		2020		Increase (Decrease)	
	Mil. Baht	%	Mil. Baht	%	Mil. Baht	%	
Raw materials	892.54	87	813.96	90	79.01	10	
Work in process	112.60	11	54.73	6	57.86	106	
Finished goods	64.43	6	52.49	6	11.51	22	
Raw materials in transit	9.78	1	27.34	3	(17.56)	(64)	
Total	1,079.35	106	948.52	105	130.83	14	
Less Allowance for diminution in inventory values	(58.29)	(6)	(46.88)	(5)	(11.41)	24	
Inventories-net	1,021.06	100	901.64	100	119.41	13	

Inventories as of December 31, 2022, and 2021 amounted to 1,021.06 and 901.64 million Baht, respectively, an increase of 13% due to the Company's purchase of raw materials to support higher orders. The company continues to manage its inventory according to the strategy and establishing relationships and negotiating with raw material suppliers on a regular basis.

The Company has set aside allowance for diminution in value of inventories and defective and obsolete inventories by considering the current condition of inventories. This is in accordance with the Company's policy of setting allowance for diminution in inventories value.

Non-current assets

Non-current assets as of December 31, 2022, and 2021 amounted to 434.87 million Baht and 453.82 million Baht, respectively. Most of the items came from property and plants 430.79 million baht and withholding tax 0.75 million Baht.

Source of Funds

1) Liabilities

Total liabilities as of December 31, 2022, and 2021 amounted to 937.69 and 908.12 million Baht, respectively, an increase of 29.57 million Baht, of which most liabilities were used as working capital for business operations, which are as follows:

Short-term loans from financial institutions

Short-term loans from financial institutions as of December 31, 2022, and 2021 amounted to 252.03 and 121.71 million Baht, respectively, an increase of 130.32 million Baht due to more raw material purchases according to customer orders.

Trade and other accounts payables

The company has trade accounts payable. and other current payable as at December 31, 2022 and 2021 are as follows:

Accounte Develop	2022		2021		Increase (Decrease)	
Accounts Payables	Mil. Baht	%	Mil. Baht	%	Mil. Baht	%
Trade accounts payables	444.48	94	524.09	95	(79.61)	(15)
Accrued expenses	21.49	5	20.13	4	1.36	7
Asset payables	1.28	0	1.95	0	(0.67)	(34)
Others	7.22	1	7.30	1	(0.08)	(1)
Total	474.47	100	553.47	100	(79)	(14)

Non-current liabilities

Other non-current liabilities as of December 31, 2022, and 2021 amounted to 117.34 and 104.59 million Baht, slightly increased from the previous year, most of item came from provisions for employee benefits amounted to 108.76 million baht and 96.65 million Baht, respectively.

2) Shareholders' Equity

Shareholders' equity as of December 31, 2022, and 2021 amounted to 1,157.97 and 952.31 million Baht, respectively, an increase of 205.66 million Baht. The Board of Directors' meeting on February 22, 2023, resolved to propose dividend payments to shareholders for the fiscal year 2022 amount 637,063,385 shares at the rate of 0.25 baht per share, totaling 159.27 million Baht or equivalent to 51.83 % of the net profit in accordance with the dividend payment policy. By the resolution of the Board of Directors' meeting on August 9, 2022, it was resolved to approve the payment of interim dividends (For the results of the period January 1, 2022 – June 30, 2022) at the rate of 0.05 Baht per share, representing the amount of 31.85 million baht on September 7, 2022. Therefore, the final dividend to be paid will be at the rate of 0.20 Baht per share, representing the amount of 127.41 million baht.

Liquidity

1. Cashflow Liquidity

The company's cash flow from operating profit in 2022 and 2021 is 377.32 and 281.43 million Baht, respectively or an increase of 95.89 million Baht. However, the Company has increased from accounts receivable 165.56 million Baht and the Company has already collected in January 2023, for the inventories was decreased from the previous year. Due to the production and sales of more products.

Cash flows from investing activities in 2022 and 2021 amounted to 26.37 million Baht and 80.10 million Baht, respectively, the company has still sufficient production capacity. to be able to produce products according to customer orders Because the company invested in machinery last year.

Cash flow from financing activities in 2022 amounted to 33.44 million Baht due to an increase of 65.79 million baht in short-term loans from financial institutions, 22.84 million baht was paid for assets and liabilities under lease agreements, and dividends payment were paid 101.93 million Baht in 2022.

Overall, the Company's cash and cash equivalents increased from 124.31 million baht at the end of the year 2022, and it is still sufficient to pay Company's debts and able to operate in 2023. In addition, the Company still have available credit limit with the financial institution in order to be used as a working capital without any issues.

2. Obligations and liabilities that may arise in the future

The company has available letters of credit and the amount of trust receipts that can be used to support the purchase of raw materials that will be used to support production next year

4.2 Factors may affect future operation or financial position

From the situation of the geopolitical war including but not limited trade war, and technological war, it is a challenge in the global economy that must be monitored. Company as a contract manufacturer and deliver product on behalf of customers realized that there may be an impact to the consumer based on these situations which will impact the production order. However, the Company continue to commit to maintaining a high level of excellence in the quality of products and services, paying attention to the details of the customer's needs along with continuous cost control in order to increase the competition in the world market. This is to maintain the existing customer base and find new markets in different regions of the world to further increase the company's products and sales.

Investors can search for more information from Company's Report Form 56-1 One report at www.set.or.th or Company's website at <u>http://www.teampcba.com</u>

4.3 Financial Highlights

Certified Public Accountant's Report gave an opinion that the financial statements show the financial position as of December 31, 2022, the operating results and cash flow of Team Precision Public Company Limited and its subsidiaries are in accordance with financial reporting standards.

Summary of financial statements as of December 31, 2022, are summarized as follows:

Team Precision Public Company Limited and its subsidiaries Income statement as of December 31, 2022

Description	Audite	ed (Unit: Million	Baht)
Description	2022	2021	2020
Revenue	3,059.93	2,500.24	1,866.83
Other income and Interest income	11.91	16.83	31.71
Total Income	3,071.84	2,517.07	1,898.54
Cost of sales	2,583.79	2,162.12	1,696.89
Loss on diminution inventory values	11.41	(4.08)	5.26
Selling, administrative and directors' expense	162.18	155.01	211.67
Total Expenses	2,757.38	2,313.05	1,913.82
Finance income	0.14	1.15	1.59
Finance Costs	(7.58)	(0.75)	(4.38)
Share of loss from investments in associate hold by	-	-	(0.71)
subsidiary			
Income (Expenses) Income Tax	0.64	(1.75)	2.60
Profit (loss) for the years	307.66	202.67	(16.18)

Team Precision Public Company Limited and its subsidiaries Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2022

Description	Audit	ed (Unit: Million	Baht)
Description	2022	2021	2020
Current assets	1,660.78	1,406.61	955.88
Investments in subsidiaries	0	0	0
Property, plant and equipment – net	430.79	450.74	417.46
Non-current assets	4.08	3.07	44.71
Total Assets	2,095.65	1,860.42	1,418.05
Current liabilities	820.35	803.53	538.08
Non-Current liabilities	117.34	104.59	104.23
Total Liabilities	937.69	908.12	642.31
Paid-up capital	637.06	637.06	637.06
Premium on common stocks	42.54	42.54	42.54
legal reserve	6371	63.71	63.71
Retained earnings	344.90	160.52	(18.56)
Other components of shareholders' equity	69.76	48.48	50.99
Shareholders' Equity	1,157.97	952.31	775.74

Team Precision Public Company Limited and its subsidiaries Cashflow statement as of December 31, 2022

Description	Audited (Unit: Million Baht)		
Description	2022	2021	2020
Cash provided from operating activities	(61.58)	98.84	265.34
Cash flows from investing activities	(26.37)	(80.10)	(7.68)
Cash flows from Financing activities	33.44	14.88	(191.80)
Exchange rates effects on cash and cash equivalents	1.83	13.43	(0.17)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	(52.68)	47.05	65.69
Cash and cash equivalents as at January 1,	176.99	130.64	64.95
Less Cash and cash equivalents transferred out from	-	(0.70)	-
disposal of subsidiary (supplementary statement)			
Cash and cash equivalents as at December 31, 2022	124.31	176.99	130.64

Team Precision Public Company Limited and its subsidiaries Financial Ratios

Liquidity Ratio:		2022	2022	2020
Current Ratio	Times	2.02	1.75	1.78
Quick Ratio	Times	0.77	0.62	0.84
Operating Cash Flow Ratio	Times	-0.08	0.15	0.47
Receivable Turnover	Times	7.44	7.81	4.70
Collection Period	Days	48.41	46.09	76.65
Inventory Turnover	Times	2.55	2.90	3.21
Sales Period	Days	141.27	124.02	112.13
Account Payable Turnover	Times	5.03	4.65	4.65
Payable Payment Period	Days	71.61	77.35	77.50
Cash Cycle	Days	118.07	92.77	111.27

Profitability Ratio		2022	2022	2020
Gross Profit Margin	%	15.56	13.52	9.10
Profit Margin	%	10.05	8.11	-0.87
Return on Equity	%	29.16	23.46	-2.07
Time Interest Earned	Times	41.52	273.20	-3.13

Efficiency Ratio		2022	2022	2020
Return on Assets	%	15.55	12.36	-1.12
Return on Fixed Assets	%	80.51	58.23	8.15
Total Assets Turnover	Times	1.55	1.53	1.29

Financial Policy Ratio		2022	2022	2020
Debt to Equity Ratio	Times	0.81	0.95	0.83

Share Information		2022	2022	2020
Book Value per Share	Baht	1.82	1.49	1.22
Earnings per Share	Baht	0.48	0.32	-0.03
Cash Dividend per Share *	Baht	0.16	0.05	0.00
Stock Dividend per Share	Baht	1.00	1.00	1.00

*Cash Dividend is based on the rate of announcement in a year

5. General information and other important information

5.1 General information and other important information

Registrar	:	Thailand Securities Depository Co., Ltd.
		93 Ratchadaphisek Road, Dindaeng, Bangkok 10400, Thailand.
Telephone	:	0-2009-9999, 02-009-9000
Fax	:	0-2009-9991
Auditor	:	Dr. Virach & Associates Office Co., Ltd.
		518/3 Panunee Building, 7 th Floor, Ploenchit Road
		Lumpinee District, Pathumwan, Bangkok 10330
Telephone	:	02-250-0634
Fax	:	02-255-2518

5.2 Other important information -None-

5.3 Legal Disputes

-None-

PART 2 CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

6. Corporate Governance

6.1 Overview of Corporate Governance Policies and Guidelines

The Company has established policies and guidelines for corporate governance principles and to allow the Company's business operations to grow steadily and increase the confidence of investors as well as all related parties. The Company, therefore, sets a policy for corporate governance by having the Board of Directors to comply with the following practices:

- Will manage the work with caution and responsible for performing their duties with adequate competence and efficiency for the maximum benefit of the shareholders
- Operate with transparency and able to sufficiently disclose information to all concerned parties.
- Always conduct business with appropriate risk control and management.
- Manage to avoid conflicts of interest, take responsibility for their own decisions and actions.

The Company adheres to the principles of corporate governance in line with the good practice of The Stock Exchange of Thailand which is a criterion for formulating such policies and manuals and is consistent with the ASEAN CG Scorecard, which covers the following contents:

Section1 Rights of Shareholders

In 2022, the Company held a total of one shareholders' meeting, which was an annual general meeting where it was held at the Company. The Company uses the Record date method for collecting the names of shareholders who are eligible to attend the meeting by assigning Thailand Securities Center to prepare and the Company to deliver the notice. Appointment of the meeting and sending information supporting the meeting for various agendas to the shareholders are 21 days in advance of the meeting date. Each agenda contains the opinions of the Board of Directors, together with the method of voting and vote counting prior to the meeting of the shareholders and use of ballot

The company has also published information about the notice of the shareholders' meeting along with all information on the Ccompany website both Thai and English, 30 days in advance of the Annual General Meeting of Shareholders so that shareholders have time to study the information.

Section2 Equitable Treatment to Shareholders

The Company provided a fair practice to shareholders on following details:

- 2.1 Provide a shuttle service to facilitate shareholders who wish to attend annual general meeting ("AGM") from the Stock Exchange of Thailand Building.
- 2.2 Give the equal right to vote to the shareholders and the voting procedures are not complicated.
- 2.3 Attach the Proxy type B including instruction with the invitation letter in order to shareholders who could not attend AGM to give the power to independent director or other person to attend and vote in the meeting.
- 2.4 Give opportunity with the equal right to shareholders in auditing the Company's business performance inquiry and recommendation expression. All inquiries and recommendations were also welcome through e-mail address: ir@teampcba.com.
- 2.5 Shareholders who lately attend in the meeting will be allowed.
- 2.6 Allow shareholders to have their rights to propose an agenda and nominee of director advance for 2023 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders. The criteria to exercise their rights had been announced through SET and Company's website at <u>http://www.teampcba.com</u>

- 2.7 In the 2022 AGM, total of seven directors attended the meeting. The chairman gave the shareholders to offer their expressions and questions. And the meeting are recorded accurately and completely for further audit by shareholders.
- **2.8** Company proceeded the meeting according to the agenda and had no additional agenda without prior notification to shareholders.
- 2.9 The Company has implemented barcode system to use in register. Recorded vote and the voting results show at the end of each agenda by providing third-party inspectors to examine, in cooperation with the vote counting.
- 2.10 Disclosure resolution of Annual General Meeting of Shareholders and the voting results through dissemination of information system of The Stock Exchange of Thailand within the next working day from the date of the meeting.
- 2.11 Prepare and submit resolution of the Annual General Meeting of Shareholders to the relevant regulatory authorities. Such report has been published on the Company's website within the duration not exceeding 14 days from the date of the meeting.

Section3 Rights of Stakeholders

The Company has considered the importance of every group of stakeholders, according to the following details:

- Employee: The company treats all employee on a fair and equitable basis of employment equity and all applicants without discrimination based on race, color, religion, nationality, sex, age, disability, marital status, sexual orientation, which we will follow the law, human rights and employment, all applicable not to perform illegal discrimination in various aspects of an employment, including recruitment, hiring, compensation. promotion or termination of employment.
- Occupational Health, Safety and Environmental: Company has been aware of the importance of hygiene and safety practices of employees. As well as the prevention of environmental impact, the company has a policy to guide the implementation of the system as effectively and efficiently as follows.
 - O Continuous improvement in Health, Safety and Environmental management system, processes, products, and services. In accordance with the requirements of the standard ISO 45001 and ISO 14001.
 - O Commitment to abide by laws and regulations of Occupational Health Safety and Environment related to the business operations of the organization.
 - O Establish objective and target to conduct inspection for continuous improvement in Health and Safety in workplace. Implement risk assessment of the activities within the organization to prevent accidents, injuries, illnesses related from work. The goal is to reduce accidents at work to zero. The conservation of natural resources to prevent the environmental pollution caused by the activities of the organization.
 - O Provide training to creating awareness of Occupational Health management system, Safety and Environment when work on behalf of the Team Precision organization.
 - O Communicate to employees who are working on behalf of Team Precision to understand of Health, Safety and Environment policy as well as the dissemination of communication to the public and related agencies. Including of Health, Safety and Environmental Policy review as a reasonable period.
- Partners and/ or Creditors: The Company has policy to treat partners and/or creditors equally and fairly and attain the best interest of the Company and a fair return of both parties. We do

not request, accept, or pay any bribes in the business dealing. The Company shall comply with agreement and condition including term of guarantee (if any) for partners and/or creditors. In case that the Company cannot comply with the agreed terms, the event of payment default, the Company shall notify the partners and/or creditors in advance to jointly find solutions. The qualifying purchases, procurement of goods and services from suppliers will be based on cost, quality, responsiveness, delivery and financial stability of the suppliers or service providers.

- Customers: The Company has policy to pay attention and be responsible to our customers. We produce the quality products according to international standards, create trust, retain customer's information in strict confidentiality, and we have an assigned function or responsible person to enhance rapid actions for customer complaints.
- Business Competitors: The Company exhibits good behavior within the framework of good competition, maintains the baseline of acceptable behavior in competitions and avoids dishonest methods to destroy business competitors.
- Intellectual Property and Copyright Policy: The Company recognizes the importance of the intellectual property and copy rights of third parties. The Company will comply with the legal requirements on intellectual property and copy rights by must check beforehand that the work or information that belongs to third parties can be used within the Company without violating the intellectual property of others as follows:
 - O Employees must comply with the laws, regulations, and contractual obligations regarding intellectual property rights, and including patents, copy rights, trade secrets, and other information proprietary.
 - O Employees shall avoid violating intellectual property of others.
 - O Employees who use the Company's computers should use only the licensed software programs of the Company.
 - O Employees must sign an agreement on policy to comply with the laws of intellectual property or copy rights and the relevant laws.
 - O All the intellectual properties which include the work in progress, innovation in all formats shall be returned to the Company whenever an employee vacates the office.
- Social and Community: The Company acts responsibly towards community environment by providing close and careful examinations of our pollution and treatment system of wastewater flowing towards community and making certain they proceed in accordance with yearly plan.
- Shareholders: The Company intends to create value and provide shareholders with good returns continuously while sustaining the Company's growth. The Company prepares and disclose accurately, completely, and timely the financial information with equitable treatment of all shareholders.

The Company has carried out its business according to the regulations of the law and other related rules to ensure that the rights of stakeholders are well taken care of.

- Company complies with the tax law and foreign exchange control in Thailand and other countries. Do not allow employee to arrange any transaction which the employee knows or should know that it would violate such laws on behalf of the Company.
- Company conducts a global business with special discretion and to ensure that we comply with the laws governing exports and international trade as well as the laws of the country in business parties.

- Company is responsible in compliance with applicable laws, regulations, administrative acts, and judicial decisions related to import, export. The import and export commercials will be performed only under Company name.
- The compliance to the practice will be monitored by senior management. Anyone violating the code of practice will be disciplined according to the Company's rule

Section4 Disclosure and Transparency

The Board of Directors focus on the disclosure of Company information correctly and appropriately, so that the Company has a policy in the disclosure of information as follows.

- 4.1 Company disclosed financial reports relating to the financial status and operating performance of the Company on a quarterly and annual basis after each review or audit by Certify Public Accountant, as well as the Management Discussion and Analysis (MD&A) of the Company and its subsidiaries according to the regulations of the Stock Exchange of Thailand and the Office of the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- 4.2 Distributed the 2022 Annual Report (Form 56-1 One report) to the Company's shareholders, along with the notice of the Annual General Meeting of Shareholders and informed such information to the Stock Exchange of Thailand and the Office of the Securities and Exchange Commission within the period required by regulation, as well as published it on the Company's website.
- 4.3 Submitted Form 56-1 One report as at December 31, 2022 to the Stock Exchange of Thailand and the Office of the Securities and Exchange Commission within 3 months from the end of accounting period of the Company as required by regulation as well as published it on the Company's website.
- 4.4 Disclosure of shareholding structure, organization structure, shareholding structure of business group, the information of Board of Directors and executives, and Company's articles of Association placed on the Company's website.
- 4.5 Company provides communication channel between investors, analysts and any person who is interested with the company. They could raise suggestion or request for more information from the Company through its e-mail address: ir@teampcba.com or facsimile No. 02-5771705, 02-5772355.
- 4.6 The non-financial indicator of Company performance is the level of customer satisfaction which had 83% in the year 2022.

Section5. Responsibilities of the Board of Directors

5.1 Responsibilities of the Board of Directors

In addition to the authority and responsibilities mentioned in the Company's regulations, the Board of Directors also has the duty to be consistent with the system of good corporate governance as follows:

- 1. Guarantee the vision, guidelines, and business plans of the Company. To set policies as well as monitor and supervise management to operate in accordance with the policies in order to maximize shareholders' wealth and comply with good corporate governance principles and law
- 2. Evaluate and follow the results of the work done by the management to ensure that the Executive Board of Directors has appropriately carried out day-to-day tasks according to the policy established with efficiency and effectiveness
- 3. To undertake that the Company implements good corporate governance, internal controls, and risk management to ensure that operations are correct and efficient.

- 4. Verify connected transaction and items that may create conflict of interest, so they conform to the current regulations.
- 5. Verify and approve the significant matter that affect to the Company's financial status debt and obligation. To disclose the conflict of interest of their own and/or related person in relation to the Company or subsidiaries' interest according to the rule & regulations set by the Capital Market Supervisory Board to the Company.
- 6. The appointment of the determination of authority of independent committee and subcommittees.
- 7. The appointment of subsidiary company's directors
- 5.2 Duties and responsibilities of the Chairman of the Board:
 - 1. Summoning the meetings of the Board of Directors and set the agenda for meeting of the Board of directors and the annual general meeting of shareholders.
 - 2. Presiding over the Board of Directors and the Shareholders meeting and conducting the meeting in compliance with the Company's Articles of Association and following the sequence of the agenda.
 - 3. To vote as to decide for the approval of that specific agenda in the board of director meeting and shareholder meetings if the vote for that agenda is even.
 - 4. Promoting Corporate Governance standards of the Board of Directors.
 - 5. Performing the duty specified by law as the duty to be performed by the Chairman

5.3 The composition of the Board of Directors

The Company's Board of Directors consist of six directors, as follows:

- Three executive directors who are also management, representing 50% of total number of directors.
- Three independent directors, representing 50% of total number of directors.
 Therefore, there were counterbalanced for independent directors in accordance with the laws that require independent directors not less than one-third of all Directors

5.4 Consolidation or Segregation of Positions

At present, the Company still has chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer as a same person. However, the operation remains to be performed in accordance with the scopes and authorities required to be done in that position. The said operation authority shall not include the operation with respect to the related items and the items to be acquired for or disposed of the major properties of the registered companies according to the regulations of the Securities and Exchange of Thailand.

5.5 Board of Directors' Meetings

The Board of Directors had set schedule of date and time for board of director and subcommittees meeting in advance for the whole year by joint consideration and inform each Director to record such annual appointments. Usually, schedules were appointed to meet quarterly, and additionally special meeting as needed. Dates of the meetings are scheduled clearly and in advance, and there are always occasions for evaluation and follow-up of operations. The secretary of the Company sends out letters of invitation along with the agenda and documents relevant to the meeting at least seven days in advance, so the Board has time to study the information before attending the meeting. Meetings usually past about three hours when regular and between one and two hours for special occasions. The member of the Board is able to raise more agenda and present idea openly and directly. The company's secretary will record, take minutes of the meeting, and submit to chairman of board of director for approval.

In 2022 the Board met four times for regular meetings and five times for special meetings, totaling nine meetings. The attendance of each member of the Board of the Company was summarized in Structure Management 's topic. The Board has reviewed the Company's mission and vision including a strategy to be practice implementation.

5.6 Company policy regarding the minimum number of quorums. The committee will vote on the Board of Directors 's meeting shall be not less than two-thirds of all the directors.

5.7 The Meeting without Attendance of Management

The independent directors may hold a meeting without attendance of management as it sees appropriate. In some circumstances, the audit committee may request executive to clarify issue as it sees fit.

6.2 Business ethics

The company has provided and disclosed business ethics with the objective of allowing the directors and employees of Team Precision Public Company Limited adhere to the guidelines of this conduct and relevant laws for company benefits and beneficial to increase the value and sustainability of the business as well as to build confidence and trust from all stakeholders as follows.

(1) Business ethics of Board of Directors

Directors of Team Precision Public Company Limited shall adhere to the guidelines for conducting in accordance with the principles of good corporate governance as defined in this policy in corporate management and corporate governance principles in order to ensure that the business operations are efficient and achieve the objectives. The business ethics of the board are as follows

- Perform duties with honesty, fairness, and morality.
- Decide and perform duties with independence
- Private transaction operations or other trade must be separated from the operation of the Company.
- Disclose benefits from private businesses or other businesses including any subject that appear to interfere with the interests of the company.
- Do not use legal gaps for the benefit of personal unlawful

(2) Business ethics of employees

It is an official standard provision regarding to employee's behavior which is an important part of ethics and practices that the company expects employees to treat customers, suppliers, creditors, competitors, stakeholders, and others in doing business as well. The ethical requirements of employees are as follows

- Relationship with customers
- Relationships with suppliers and partners including creditors
- Relationships with shareholders and financial groups
- Relationships with employees
- Relationships with other people

- Policies violation
- Complaints

The company has communication through various communication channel to disclose business ethics to employees, stakeholders such as announcements, via electronic media within the company and public relations to stakeholders that are public. monitoring of compliance with the criteria will be reviewed by the senior executives for appropriateness. I case of violation, the employees will be subject to disciplinary action according to the procedures determined by the company. The company require the company secretary / Internal Audit Department to serves as the complaints of corporate governance and business ethics.

7. Governance Structure and Important Information about the Board of Directors, Sub-Committee, Management, Employees and Others

7.1 Managerial Structure



- 7.2 Information about the Board of Directors
 - 7.2.1 The Board of Director

The structure of Board of Director is designed under checking and balance concept which consists of:

- A. At least one of three of directors shall be independence directors, but not less than three independence directors, and
- B. Authorization from the Board of Directors to the managements shall be clear as defined in Controlling and Monitoring business section.
- 7.2.2 Name of member of the Board of Directors as of December 31,2022.

1.	Mr. Chakkaphant	Manutsathit	Chairman of The Board of Directors
2.	Mrs. Malipa	Manutsathit	Director
3.	Mr. Supachak	Manutsathit	Director
4.	Mr. Chai	Jroongtanapibarn	Independent Director
5.	Ph.D. Pirom	Chamsai	Independent Director
6.	Mr. Monkhol	Kittipoomvong	Independent Director

The authorized person is two directors signing together, except Mr. Chai Jroongtanapibarn, Mr. Pirom Chaemsai, and Mr. Mongkol Kittipoomwong.

7.2.3 The scopes of authority and responsibilities of the Board of Directors of the company as follow:

The Board of Directors is responsible for the management of all areas of the company's business and is authorized to act within the limits of the law, according to the objectives and regulations of the Company, the resolutions reached in shareholder meetings, and has the authority to act as specified in the Company's memorandum of association, or as related to such. The Board of Directors may appoint another person, or many persons, to execute certain types of work instead of the board.

7.3 Sub-Committee

The Board of Directors had appointed the four sub-committees to deal their roles responsibility. The details of each committee are as following

7.3.1 Executive Board of Directors

Names of members of the Executive Board of Directors as of December 31, 2022

1.	Mr. Chakkaphant	Manutsathit	Chairman of The Board of Directors
2.	Mrs. Malipa	Manutsathit	Executive Director
3.	Mr. Supachak	Manutsathit	Executive Director

The scopes of authority and responsibilities of the Executive Board of Directors

- Supervise the operations of the Company to ensure that they are according to the policies of the Board of Directors and the laws, conditions, rules, and regulations of the Company, except for the items may be disputes, interested in or in conflict with Company or its subsidiaries by executive directors that can be done only when the resolution of the meeting of the Board of Directors attended by the independent directors is obtained.
- Determine paths of development and expansion of business in accordance with the policies of the board of directors.
- Evaluate and scrutinize the information or facts regarding business operations that will be presented to the Board of Directors for consideration.
- Evaluate the structure of salaries and other benefits of employees.
- Proceed other tasks as appointed by the Board of Directors.
- As for business approvals that may bind the company as borrower, the Executive Board of Directors is authorized to carry out actions valued not exceeding 100 million Baht. If exceeding 100 million Baht, the approval must be sought from the Board of Directors.

The executive board has no authority to act anything to meet requirement as the related items and the acquisition or disposal of Company's major assets, including the Company's Board of Directors shall not authorize or assign the executive board to act on the said items in lieu of the Company's Board of Directors.

7.3.2 Audit Committee

Members of the Audit Committee as of December 31, 2022

1.	Mr. Chai	Jroongtanapibarn	Chairman of Audit Committee
2.	Ph.D. Pirom	Chamsai	Member of Audit Committee
3.	Mr. Monkhol	Kittipoomvong	Member of Audit Committee

The scopes of the authority and responsibilities of the Audit Committee:

- To review the Company's financial reporting in accordance with the financial reporting standard and the disclosure is adequate.
- Review that the Company has an internal control system and appropriate and effective internal audits.
- Review the Company complies with to the applicable law on the Securities and Stock Exchange, regulations and requirements of Stock Exchange or the laws related to the business of the Company.
- Consider the appointment and termination for the person who has the independence to act as the Company's external auditor and propose audit fee of such a person, including a meeting with the external auditor without management attended the meeting at least once a year.
- Review the accurate and complete disclosure of Company's information in case of the related transactions or items or situations where conflict of interests may occur.
- Prepare the audit committee report with the signature of the audit committee chairman to be included in the Company's annual report. At least the following information must be including:
 - O Comments on the accurate, complete, and reliable of financial report
 - O Comments on adequate internal control system of the Company
 - O Comments on the implementation of the applicable law on the Securities and Stock Exchange, regulations and requirements of the Stock Exchange or the laws related to the business of the Company.
 - O Comments on the appropriate of the auditor
 - O Comments on the conflict of interests
 - O The number of audit committee's meeting and the number of each audit committee's attendance
 - O Overall audit committee's comments or suggestions received from implementing under charter
 - O Other comments or information to the shareholders or investors under the duties and responsibilities appointed from the Board Director
- Act as Board of Directors appoint with the approval of the audit committee.
- Under the first paragraph, the audit committee has direct responsibility to the Board of Directors and the Board of Directors still has responsibility to the third party.
- Within the audit committee scope, where the transaction or activity is found or in doubt that it will significantly affect to the financial status and the company performance, the audit committee shall report to the Board of Directors for correction or modification by reasonable time.

Tenure: The chairman of the audit committee and the members of the audit committee will hold their positions for a term of three years each.

7.3.3 Nomination and Remuneration Committee

Members of the Nomination and Remuneration Committee as of December 31,2022

1. Ph.D. Pirom	Chamsai *	Chairman of Nomination/
		Remuneration Committee
2. Mr. Monkhol	Kittipoomvong *	Member of Nomination/
		Remuneration Committee
3. Mr. Chai	Jroongtanapibarn *	Member of Nomination/
		Remuneration Committee
4. Mr. Chakkaphant	Manutsathit	Member of Nomination/
		Remuneration Committee
5. Mrs. Malipa	Manutsathit	Member of Nomination/
		Remuneration Committee

Remark * Independent director

The scopes of authority and responsibilities of Nomination and Remuneration Committee:

- Select and appoint persons to become members of the Board of Directors, according to the resolution of the Board of Directors.
- Determine the selection process for the Board of Directors members to replace members who complete their tenure.
- Consider selecting persons to be appointed as a director of Company to replace directors that have completed their tenure, to be presented to the Board of Directors and the meeting of shareholders for approval.
- Consider selecting persons to hold the position of management of the Company, according to the resolution of the Board of Directors.
- Propose method of paying remuneration to the Board of Directors and other committees appointed by the Board of Directors.
- Propose the other remunerations as deemed reasonable and appropriated.

Tenure: The chairman of the Nomination and Remuneration and members are appointed for a term of three years each.

7.3.4 **Risk Management Committee** Members of the Risk Management Committee as of December 31, 2022

1.	Mr. Monkhol	Kittipoomvong *	Chairman of Risk Management Committee
2.	Mr. Chai	Jroongtanapibarn *	Member of Risk Management Committee
3.	Ph.D. Pirom	Chamsai *	Member of Risk Management Committee
4.	Mr. Chakkaphant	Manutsathit	Member of Risk Management Committee

5. Mrs. Malipa Manutsathit Member of Risk Management Committee

Remark * Independent director

The scope of authority and responsibilities of the risk management committee

Specify the Company's risk management framework in accordance with the risk management policy to support Board of Directors' policies about the risk management in the level of risk that can be accepted.

- Review of the risk management and execution as to ensure that the Company's risks are adequate and appropriate managed to accepted level and practice continuously.
- Develop and review strategic in risk management plans.
- Report quarterly operating results and/or yearly and/or when events may have a significant impact to the Board of Directors

Tenure: The chairman of the risk management committee and members are appointed for a term of three years each.

7.4 The Management Team

7.4.1 The Management Team

For nomination of a person to assume the top management position; for example, the Chief Executive Officer, the Executive Board shall primarily consider screening a person whose qualifications are completed, appropriate, knowledgeable, skillful and experienced beneficial to the operation of the Company and having good understanding in Company's business, as well as, being able to manage the work to achieve the objective and targets set by the Board of Directors. The Executive Board, then, shall propose to the Nomination and Compensation Committee for consideration and approval before proposing to the Board of Directors for further consideration and approval.

Name of the members of the Management Team as of December 31, 2022

1.	Mr. Chakkaphant	Manutsathit	Chief Executive Officer
2.	Mr. Supachak	Manutsathit *	Deputy Chief Executive Officer
3.	Mrs. Malipa	Manutsathit	Chief Information Officer
4.	Mr. Manolo	Villaluz Momongan	Supply Chain Management /
			Marketing Director
5.	Mr. Aviroot	Kongcharoen	Corporate Quality Assurance

The scope of authority and responsibilities of the Chief Executive Officer

- Having authorities according to the policies approved by the Board of Directors under Laws, conditions, rules, or regulations of the company, with the exception of items that may be disputed, interested in, in conflict with Company or subsidiary companies by the chairman of executive officials that can be done only when the resolution of the meeting of the Board of Directors attended by independent directors is obtained.
- To define the Company's mission, objectives, policies including leading and controlling overall its operation in order to obtain the maximum benefits and to be line with the objectives of the Board of Directors.
- For any obligations to the Company as a borrower, Chief Executive Officer has an authority level not exceeding to Baht 100 million. If over Baht 100 million, that transaction must be approved by the Board of Directors.
- For any trade agreement which will be obliged to the Company as a seller, a buyer, a lessor and/or other status for normal business transactions, Chief Executive Officer or his attorney
as assigned for specific activity or for preparing the Company's Charter of Authorities has an authority level not exceeding to Baht 100 million.

The aforementioned authorities shall not include the activities of related transaction, connected transaction, and the acquisition or disposal of major assets of the listed Company according to the SET and SEC's regulation.

7.4.2 Compensation Policy for Executive Director and Executive

The Company has a policy to pay compensation whereby the Board of Directors approves the remuneration of the top executives.

7.4.3 Total remuneration of executive directors and executives

Monetary compensation

(1) Monetary compensation, includes salary and other incomes that the company paid to executives are as below:

Year	Total Executive	Amount (Baht)
2022	5	33,934,759
2021	6	34,103,917

Other compensation

(1) Provident fund

The Company has made contributions to the provident fund to the Company's management and employees at the rate of 3% of salary for benefits in the event of death, disability, resignation, or retirement depending on the length of service working with the company. The Company established Employee 's Choice Structure to allow employees to choose the fund policies that fit their requirements. There were five consisting plans as follow

Plan 1	Plan 2	Plan 3	Plan 4	Plan 5	
Money market	Fixed Income	Fixed Income 80%	Fixed Income 70%	Fixed Income 60%	
100%	100%	Thai Equity 20%	Thai Equity 30%	Thai Equity 40%	

The Company sets a period for members to voluntarily change their investment policy to the fund 2 times a year. For the year ended December 31, 2022, the Company's provident fund contributions paid to employees amounted to 4.39 million Baht.

(2) Long term Employee Benefits

The Company has set aside a provision for severance pay for employees upon retirement for the year ended December 31, 2022, amounting to Baht 108.76 million Bhat based on actuarial assumptions.

(3) Group Accident Insurance

The Company provides the group accident insurance for each level of employees.

7.5 Employee Information

As of December 31, 2022, the Company has a total of 939 employees. Contributions to provident funds, bonuses, social security contributions as well as welfare recorded as expenses for the year 2022, totaling 295.08 million Baht.

7.6 Other important information

7.6.1 Company Secretary

The resolution of Board of Director approved the appoint Mr. Supachak Manutsathit Director, Deputy Chief Executive Officer, as Company Secretary effective on 1 December 20021 onward due to the retirement of Ms. Suratn Petchmunee, details as per Attachment 1

7.6.2 Accounting Supervision

The resolution of Board of Director approved the appoint Mrs. Rattana Wongkrajang, Senior Accounting Manager and Finance Department, as an acting Chief Financial Officer effective on 1 December 20021 onward due to the retirement of Ms. Suratn Petchmunee.

7.6.3 Internal Auditing Manager and Corporate Governance Manager

Mr. Boonchoke Somsukswadkul has been approved by the Audit Committee to be the Internal Audit Manager of the Company to carry out the audit of the internal control system and follow up on the performance according to the established systems and procedures. The Audit Committee is of the opinion that the person who has the appropriate qualifications to perform the duties assigned can effectively manage the audit of the Company's internal control system.

In this regard, consideration and approval for the appointment, removal, and transfer of the Company's internal audit supervisor must be approved by the Audit Committee.

7.6.4 Audit Fee

Team Precision and its subsidiaries paid the audit fee as follows:

Audit Fee	Team Precision (Thailand)	Team Precision (Denmark)
Audit Fee	1,115,000 Baht	77,100 DKK
Other Fees	-	-

Excluding the service fee of the compliance with Board of Investment's privilege condition by Baht 30,000 per license

8. The Report of Corporate Good Governance

- 8.1 Summary of the Board's Performance of the previous year
 - 8.1.1 Recruiting, developing, and evaluating the performance of the Board of Directors
 - (1) Definition of independent directors

Independent director refers to director who is independent from major shareholders, executive and related persons and could have duty for protect shareholders' benefit equally. Independent directors will have the following qualifications

- 1. Holding shares not exceeding one per cent of the total number of shares with voting rights of the applicant, its parent company, subsidiary company, associate company, major shareholder or controlling person, including shares held by related persons of such independent director.
- 2. Neither being nor used to be an executive director, employee, staff, advisor who receives salary, or controlling person of the applicant, its parent company, subsidiary company, associate company, same-level subsidiary company, major shareholder or controlling person, unless having vacated from said tenure for not less than two years before appointment as an independent director. Such prohibited characteristic shall not include the case where the independent director used to be a government official or advisor of a government unit which is a major shareholder or controlling person of the applicant.
- Not being a person related by blood or legal registration as father, mother, spouse, sibling, and child, including spouse of child, executive, major shareholder, controlling person, or person to be nominated as executive or controlling person of the applicant or its subsidiary company.
- 4. Neither having nor used to have a business relationship with the applicant, its parent company, subsidiary company, associate company, major shareholder or controlling person, in the manner which may interfere with his independent judgement, and neither being nor used to be a significant shareholder or controlling person of any person having a business relationship with the applicant, its parent company, subsidiary company, associate company, major shareholder or controlling person, unless having vacated from said tenure for not less than two years before appointment.

Business relationship as in first paragraph shall include the normal course of trading transaction for business undertaking, lease or grant of lease of immovable asset, transactions relating to asset or service, or grant or receipt of financial assistance through acceptance or grant of loans, guaranty, grant of asset as guaranty for loans, including other similar behaviour, thus making the person applying for permission or a contract party liable to payment of debt to another party, from 3 percent of net tangible assets of the person applying for permission, or from Baht 20 million or over, whichever is lower. The calculation of debt burdens as referred to above shall comply with the valuation of connected transaction in compliance with the notification of the Capital Market Supervisory Board on the criteria of the connected transaction, with the respective differences having been considered (mutatis mutandis). However, the consideration of the said debt burdens shall include the debt burden incurred within one year before having business relationship with the same person.

- 5. Neither being nor used to be an auditor of the applicant, its parent company, subsidiary company, associate company, major shareholder or controlling person, and not being a significant shareholder, controlling person, or partner of an audit firm which employs auditors of the applicant, its parent company, subsidiary company, associate company, major shareholder or controlling person, unless having vacated from the said tenure for not less than two years before appointment.
- 6. Neither being nor used to be a provider of any professional services including those as legal advisor or financial advisor who receives service fees exceeding two million baht per year from the applicant, its parent company, subsidiary company, associate company, major shareholder or controlling person, and not being a significant shareholder, controlling person or partner of the provider of professional services, unless having vacated from the said tenure for not less than two years before appointment.
- 7. Not being a director appointed as representative of directors of the applicant, major shareholder or shareholder who is related to major shareholder.
- 8. Not undertaking any business in the same nature and in competition to the business of the applicant or its subsidiary company, or not being a major partner of a partnership, or a director with involvement in management, a hired worker, an employee, an advisor with regular payroll, or owning shares more than one percent of all shares with voting right of other companies with similar business undertaking or significant competition with the business of the person applying for permission or subsidiary companies.
- 9. Not having any other characteristics which cause the inability to express independent opinions with regard to the applicant's business operations.

After being appointed as independent director with the qualifications under 1. to 9. of the first paragraph, the independent director may be assigned by the Board of Directors to take part in the business decision of the applicant, its parent company, subsidiary company, associate company, samelevel subsidiary company, major shareholder or controlling person, provided that such decision shall be in the form of collective decision.

This definition is equal to the definition of an Independent Director as set forth by Capital Market Supervisory Board

For an appointment of a director, the Nomination and Compensation Committee consisting of 3 Independent Directors out of the total 5 members of the Nomination and Compensation Committee having the duty and responsibility in selection and screening a person qualified to be a Company's Director who should be knowledgeable and capable in business administration and management, have integrity and readiness in management of his own duty. At least 1 member of the Nomination and Compensation Committee shall have the financial knowledge and capability and the important is a Company's Director shall be a person whose qualifications shall not contradict to any provisions of the Stock Exchange of Thailand or the Company's Articles of Association. The Company's Board of Directors shall consider and appoint according to the proposal of the Nomination and Compensation Committee before proposing to the Shareholders' Meeting for approval.

Appointment procedure of Company's Director, The Shareholders' Meeting shall elect the directors according to the following rules and procedure:

- 1. One shareholder has one vote per one share.
- 2. Each shareholder shall use all his votes according to 1. for election of one person or several persons to be the director(s) but cannot separate his votes to anyone more or less than the others.

3. The persons receiving the votes shall be elected to be the directors according to the number of directors to be available or to be elected at that time and in sequence ranging from the highest votes. In case the elected persons receiving the equal votes and exceeding the number of directors to be available or to be elected at that time, the Chairman shall be the one who casts a final vote.

In case a position of director is vacant due to other reasons beyond the retirement by his term, the Board shall elect a person whose qualifications and characteristics shall not be disqualified according to the Public Limited Companies Act to be a director participating in the next Board of Directors' Meeting unless the term of such director is less than two (2) months. In that regard, the newly elected person shall assume a position of director according to the remaining term of the director he replaced. However, the resolution of the Board shall consist of the votes not less than three fourth (3/4) of the number of remaining Directors.

8.1.2 The Meeting attendance of the Board of Directors

(1) Meeting attendance of the Board of Directors

The attendance of the Board of Directors Meeting in 2022 are as follows,

			Attendance		
Nar	me	Position	Board Meeting	AGM	
1. Mr. Chakkaphant	Manutsathit	Chairman of The Board of Director	7/7	1/1	
		Nomination and Remuneration Committee			
		Risk Management Committee			
2. Mrs. Malipa	Manutsathit	Director	7/7	1/1	
		Nomination and Remuneration Committee			
		Risk Management Committee			
3. Mr. Chai	Jroongtanapibarn	Independent Director	7/7	1/1	
		Chairman of the Audit Committee			
		Nomination and Remuneration Committee			
		Risk Management Committee			
4. Mr. Pirom	Chamsai, Ph.D.	Independent Director	7/7	1/1	
		Audit Committee			
		Chairman of Nomination and Remuneration			
		Committee			
		Risk Management Committee			
5. Mr. Monkhol	Kittipoomvong	Independent Director	7/7	1/1	
		Audit Committee			
		Nomination and Remuneration Committee			
		Chairman of Risk Management Committee			
6. Mr. Supachak	Manutsathit	Director	7/7	1/1	
		Company Secretary			

(2) Remuneration of Director

The Board of Directors must propose to the shareholders' meeting for approval. The determination of remuneration for directors will be reviewed and submitted by the Nomination and Remuneration Committee, which reviewed the duties and responsibilities of the Board of Directors by comparing with the industries that have the same or similar size and type of business.

The Company has paid directors' remuneration in monetary form only as follows:

Name	Position	20	22
Name	1 050001	Remuneration	Compensation
1.Mr. Chakkaphant Manutsathit	Chairman of The Board of Directors/	390,000	200,000
	Nomination and Remuneration		
	Committee/		
	Risk Management Committee		
2. Mrs. Malipa Manutsathit	Director /	330,000	150,000
	Nomination and Remuneration		
	Committee /		
	Risk Management Committee		
3. Mr. Supachak Manutsathit	Director	330,000	150,000
	Company Secretary		
4. Mr. Chai Jroongtanapibarn	Independent Director /	490,000	200,000
	Chairman of the Audit Committee /		
	Nomination and Remuneration		
	Committee /		
	Risk Management Committee		
5. Mr. Monkhol Kittipoomvong	Independent Director/	430,000	150,000
	Audit Committee /		
	Nomination and Remuneration		
	Committee / Chairman of Risk		
	Management Committee		
6. Mr. Pirom Chamsai, Ph.D.	Independent Director /	430,000	150,000
	Audit Committee /		
	Chairman of Nomination and		
	Remuneration Committee /		
	Risk Management Committee		
Total Remuneration ***		2,400,000	1,000,000

*** Remuneration or compensation pay annually.

Subcommittee's Remuneration	-None-
Other of compensation	-None-

8.1.3 Supervision of the operation of subsidiary company

In the past, the Company had guidelines for appointing a director in a subsidiary to be approved by the Board of Directors. A person appointed to be a director in a subsidiary has a duty to act for the benefit of the subsidiary Company. In addition, the subsidiary has regulations on transactions related to revenue recognition or disposition of assets which the regulation is consistent with the Company's regulation as well as supervising the collection of information and accounting records of the subsidiaries so that the company can examine and consolidate financial statements in a timely manner.

However, the Company does not have any agreements between the Company and other shareholders in managing the subsidiaries and associated companies (shareholders' agreement)

8.1.4 Compliance with policies and guidelines for corporate governance

(1) Prevention of conflicts of interest

The Company has notified the information of the companies that may have conflict of interest to the auditor, which the auditor will specify in the notes of the Company financial statements if there's a significant conflict of interest.

In addition, the Board of Directors has established policies and guidelines for directors and executives in reporting conflicts of interest to ensure that directors and executives perform their duties with care and honesty in decision making without personal interests whether directly or indirectly by stipulating measures for directors and executives to disclose information about their personal interests in any transaction that may have an impact on the company through a form approved by the Board of Directors. Such directors or executives will be excluded from participating in the decision-making process in which they have the conflict of interest. The company secretary is responsible for receiving the conflict-of-interest report of directors and executives and send to the chairman of the board and the chairman of the audit committee.

(2) The use of inside information to seek benefit

The Company has notified directors, executives, when first taking office, about the related announcement of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) that directors and executives has a duty to report changes in securities holdings to SEC in accordance with Article 59 of the Securities and Exchange Act B.E. 2535 within 30 days from the date of the change in securities holdings and to notify the Company secretary to acknowledge in order to prepare a memorandum of changes and also notifies the penalties if there is a violation or non-compliance with the said requirements.

The Company has notified not to disclose the financial or other related information to outside personnel or any related person which may impact to the stock price and prohibit the trading of security within 1 months before the financial statement or any other information is publicly available as well as not trading the security until such information is publicly available. Non-compliance with those notifications shall be deemed disciplinary misconduct by the Company

(3) Anti-Corruption

The Company has participated to be a member of Private Sector Collective Action Coalition against Corruption (CAC) to announce our intention of anti-corruption on April 9, 2013.

Team Precision PCL is committed to compete in business with honest. Bribery harms not only to the Company, but also to the stakeholders and communities where we do business. For these reasons, the Company has a zero-tolerance approach to bribery and corruption wherever it operates. This applies to all officers, directors, employees and temporary employees, and all intermediaries, agents and third parties who perform services for or on behalf of Team Precision or its subsidiaries, and bribery by strictly complying as follows:

- Communicating with the business counterparts about the confirmation and realization of anticorruption and managing to provide a channel of acknowledgement of the policy and information regarding the equal and fair procurement. Besides, it is an opportunity to build an understanding in the work implementation method and mutual business operation. As for a procurement of products and services, the guidelines had been designated that 2-3 standard and quality manufacturers or distributors of the products and services are required to be selected for the procurement. Also, the Company has opened a channel of complaint for the business counterparts in case they do not receive the fairness in doing the business with the Company or being threatened or requested for the bribery from the Company's staffs, for example, a communication channel thru email, etc.

- From the Company's Work Rules and Regulations and the practice, the guidelines had been precisely designated for the employees not to accept any gifts or gratuities for any other benefits from a person in charge of doing the business with the organization, either a business counterpart, a subcontractor or a contractor in order to prevent a problem of non-transparency, a corruption and unfairness in business operation including a transaction with the government which requires to be done correctly and straightforwardly when contacting the government officials or government agencies by avoiding a conduct which may convince the government or the government officials to perform inappropriately.

(4) Whistle Blowing Policy

The stakeholders may inform the inappropriate behavior of the organization's officers by sending the letter or e-mail directly to the Investor Relation Department or Internal Audit Department which reports to the Audit Committee at 152/8 Moo 3 Tanyaburi–Lumlookka Rd., Rangsit, Tanyaburi, Pathumthani 12110 or email address: ir@teampcba.com And provide protection to those who claim not to have been done at a fair and retention of personal information such as confidential. In case of the Company performs investigation and finds the issue(s) then Company shall immediately take corrective action and punish disciplinary penalty.

8.2 Summary of the performance of the Board of Directors in the past year

The attendance of the meeting and the performance report of the Audit Committee are shown in attachment 4.

Director Name		Audit Committee	Nomination and Remuneration Committee	Risk Management committee	AGM Meeting
1. Mr. Chakkaphant	Manutsathit	-	1/1	4/4	1/1
2. Mrs. Malipa	Manutsathit	-	1/1	4/4	1/1
3. Mr. Supachak	Manutsathit	-	-	-	1/1
4. Mr. Chai	Jroongtanapibarn	4/4	1/1	4/4	1/1
5. Mr. Pirom	Chamsai, Ph.D.	4/4	1/1	4/4	1/1
6. Mr. Monkhol	Kittipoomvong	4/4	1/1	4/4	1/1

8.3 Summary of the performance of other sub-committees

The attendance of the sub-committee meetings as follows:

9. Internal control and risk management

9.1 Internal control

9.1.1 Compliance with policies and guidelines for corporate governance

The Board of Directors has assessed the internal control system from the Audit Committee's evaluation report. It can be concluded that from the assessment of the Company's internal control system in 5 aspects which are internal control within the organization, risk assessment operational control, Information and communication systems and tracking systems. The Board of Directors is of the opinion that the Company has an adequate and appropriate internal control system.

The Risk Management Committee is of the opinion that the management should establish a Risk Management Working Group to manage and prevent risks arising from outstanding accounts receivable and inventories of the Company so that such risks are controlled at an appropriate level at all times and reviewed other risks that may arise up in order to put in place appropriate control measures

In addition, the Company's auditor has not have any observations on the internal control system relevant to the preparation and presentation of the financial statements, including the assessment of the risks of misstatement to the significance of the financial statements as shown in the auditor's report dated February 22, 2023

In addition, the Company provides channels for stakeholders to file complaints of illegal acts and the code of conduct of senior management or inaccurate financial reports to the Audit Committee in order to demonstrate fairness and transparency through the Chairman of Audit Committee at the above address or E-mail address: chairmanac@teampcba.com

9.1.2 Opinion of the Audit Committee in the case that differs from the opinion of the Board of Directors

-None-

9.2 Related Transaction

The Company has accounting transactions with related parties which are related by shareholding or management as directors of subsidiaries or joint directors, which are disclosed in the notes to the financial statements no. 23 that it has already been borrowed money between subsidiaries only. The calculation of the purchase price is based on the normal business price and mutual agreement.

The Policy of Related Transactions

If there are any related transactions with related parties which may lead to conflict, those transactions must be approved by the Board of Directors with prior approval by Audit Committee and will proceed according to regulations by the Stock Exchange of Thailand. Thus, if there are any directors has a conflict of interest in the matter to consider then the announcement must be made to the Board of Directors, and that directors must not express their opinion as well as vote for that matter. Furthermore, to consider for approval any related party transactions, the Company will specify to process transparently for the ultimate benefit of the Company as they do with third parties.

PART 3 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

AUDITOR'S REPORT

To The Shareholders of Team Precision Public Company Limited Opinion

I have audited the accompanying consolidated financial statements of Team Precision Public Company Limited and its subsidiary, which comprise the consolidated statements of financial position as at December 31, 2022, the related consolidated statements of comprehensive income, changes in shareholders' equity and cash flows for the year then ended, notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies, and have also audited the separate financial statements of Team Precision Public Company Limited for the same period.

In my opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Team Precision Public Company Limited and its subsidiary and of Team Precision Public Company Limited as at December 31, 2022, and their financial performance and cash flows for the year then ended, in accordance with Thai Financial Reporting Standards.

Basis for Opinion

I conducted my audit in accordance with Thai Standards on Auditing. My responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of my report. I am independent of the Group in accordance with the Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants including Independence Standards issued by the Federation of Accounting Professions (Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants) that are relevant to my audit of the financial statements, and I have fulfilled my other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants. I believe that the audit evidence I have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my opinion.

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in my professional judgment, were of most significance in my audit of the financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of my audit of the financial statements as a whole, and in forming my opinion thereon, and I do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

1. The completeness of allowance for diminution in inventories

As at December 31, 2022, as described in Note 6 to the financial statements, the Company has allowance for diminution in inventories amount of Baht 58.29 million. According to Note 3.4, the Company has provided allowance for diminution in inventories by considering the current condition of inventories whether it is deteriorated or obsolete, which may result the completeness of recording allowance for diminution in inventories.

I have audited the accuracy and completeness of inventories data to be set up the allowance for diminution in inventories and the accounting policy of allowance for diminution in inventories including the valuation of inventories which stated at cost or net realizable value, whichever is the lower. All audited to ensure the allowance for diminution in inventories are properly recorded and complete.

Based on our testing, in my opinion, allowance for diminution in inventories are properly recorded and complete.

2. The completeness of the revenue recognition from export sales

According to Note 3.1 sale of goods are recognized when the Company has transferred control over the goods to the customer.

As at December 31, 2022, as described in Note 21 to the financial statements, the Company has export sales amount of Baht 3,023.99 million accounted for 98.83% of total sales, which is significant to the financial statements. Due to the term of transferring the control to customer is different. Therefore, the revenues recognition from export sale from many condition terms may have effect to the accuracy and completeness of revenues recognition.

I have assessment and testing of revenue recognition system, cut-off and examine the accuracy of related supporting documents of the revenues from export. All audited to ensure the revenue recognition from export sales are properly recorded and complete.

Based on our testing, the result is satisfactory, and I found no material misstatement.

Other Information

Management is responsible for the other information. The other information comprise the information included in annual report, but does not include the financial statements and my auditor's report thereon. The annual report is expected to be made available to me after the date of this auditor's report.

My opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and I do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with my audit of the financial statements, my responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or my knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

When I read the annual report, if I conclude that there is a material misstatement therein, I am required to communicate the matter to those charged with governance for correction of the misstatement.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with Thai Financial Reporting Standards, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

My objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes my opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with Thai Standards on Auditing will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with Thai Standards on Auditing, I exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. I also :

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If I conclude that a material uncertainty exists, I am required to draw attention in my auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify my opinion. My conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of my auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

• Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. I am responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. I remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

I communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that I identify during my audit.

I also provide those charged with governance with a statement that I have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on my independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, I determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. I describe these matters in my auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, I determine that a matter should not be communicated in my report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

(Mr.Apiruk Ati-anuwat) Certified Public Accountant Registration No. 5202

Dr.Virach & Associates Office Co., Ltd. Bangkok : February 22, 2023

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY

STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL POSITION

AS AT DECEMBER 31, 2022

	-	BAHT			
		CONSOL	IDATED	THE SEPARAT	E FINANCIAL
	_			STATEMENTS	
	NOTES	2022	2021	2022	2021
<u>ASSETS</u>					
Current Assets					
Cash and cash equivalents	3.2 and 4	124,314,441	176,990,999	121,635,279	173,928,044
Trade and other current receivables	3.3 and 5	503,402,592	319,490,564	503,073,891	319,368,766
Current contract assets		9,758,557	6,540,099	9,758,557	6,540,099
Inventories	3.4 and 6	1,021,053,246	901,640,246	1,019,087,697	901,477,947
Other current financial assets					
Receivables from selling					
forward exchange contract		215,128	-	215,128	-
Other current assets	_	2,040,423	1,944,558	2,040,423	1,944,558
Total Current Assets	-	1,660,784,387	1,406,606,466	1,655,810,975	1,403,259,414
Non-current Assets					
Investments in subsidiary	3.5 and 7	-	-	9,788,311	9,788,311
Property, plant and equipment	3.6 and 8	430,793,421	450,735,246	430,793,421	450,735,246
Right-of-use assets	3.7 and 9	2,031,138	368,113	2,031,138	368,113
Intangible assets	3.8 and 10	1,288,115	1,976,013	1,288,115	1,976,013
Other non-current assets					
Withholding income tax		748,484	669,134	748,484	669,134
Others		9,378	67,378	9,378	67,378
Total other non-current assets	_	757,862	736,512	757,862	736,512
Total Non-current Assets		434,870,536	453,815,884	444,658,847	463,604,195
TOTAL ASSETS		2,095,654,923	1,860,422,350	2,100,469,822	1,866,863,609

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL POSITION

AS AT DECEMBER 31, 2022

	_	BAHT				
		CONSOLI	DATED	THE SEPARATE	FINANCIAL	
	_			STATEM	ENTS	
	NOTES	2022	2021	2022	2021	
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY						
Current Liabilities						
Short-term loans from financial institutions	11	252,031,992	121,710,026	252,031,992	121,710,026	
Trade and other current payables	12	474,472,588	553,467,685	472,100,022	552,430,910	
Accrued interest expenses		76,518	17,534	76,518	17,534	
Current contract liabilities		93,329,802	127,994,147	93,329,802	127,994,147	
Current portion of long-term liabilities						
leases payable	3.7 and 13	442,013	137,090	442,013	137,090	
Other current financial liabilities						
Payables from selling						
forward exchange contract	_	-	199,927	-	199,927	
Total Current Liabilities	-	820,352,913	803,526,409	817,980,347	802,489,634	
Non-current Liabilities						
Leases payable	3.7 and 13	1,331,755	51,518	1,331,755	51,518	
Deferred tax liabilities	3.9 and 16	6,126,622	6,768,536	6,126,622	6,768,536	
Non-current provisions for employee benefits	3.10 and 14	108,755,404	96,647,968	108,755,404	96,647,968	
Other non-current liabilities	_	1,122,060	1,122,060	1,122,060	1,122,060	
Total Non-current Liabilities	-	117,335,841	104,590,082	117,335,841	104,590,082	
TOTAL LIABILITIES	_	937,688,754	908,116,491	935,316,188	907,079,716	

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL POSITION

AS AT DECEMBER 31, 2022

		BAHT			
		CONSOLIDATED		THE SEPARAT	E FINANCIAL
				STATEN	/IENTS
	NOTES	2022	2021	2022	2021
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY					
(CONTINUED)					
Shareholders' Equity					
Share capital					
Authorized share capital					
637,063,385 ordinary shares of Baht 1 par va	lue	637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385
Issued and paid share capital					
637,063,385 ordinary shares at Baht 1 each		637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385
Share premium on ordinary shares		42,543,406	42,543,406	42,543,406	42,543,406
Retained earnings					
Appropriated					
Legal reserve	15.2	63,706,339	63,706,339	63,706,339	63,706,339
Unappropriated		344,890,098	139,156,085	347,229,689	141,859,948
Other components of shareholders' equity		69,762,941	69,836,644	74,610,815	74,610,815
Total Shareholders' Equity		1,157,966,169	952,305,859	1,165,153,634	959,783,893
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		2,095,654,923	1,860,422,350	2,100,469,822	1,866,863,609

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY

STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

		BAHT				
	-	CONSOL	DATED	THE SEPARAT	E FINANCIAL	
				STATEN	1ENTS	
	NOTES	2022	2021	2022	2021	
Revenues						
Sales		3,059,927,841	2,500,244,232	3,059,927,841	2,500,244,232	
Interest income		-	1,150,824	-	740,401	
Other incomes						
Gain on exchang rate	Γ	-	7,322,168	-	7,207,924	
Gain on assets disposal		54,661	322,631	54,661	322,631	
Others		11,853,640	9,094,117	11,853,640	9,094,117	
Total other incomes	-	11,908,301	16,738,916	11,908,301	16,624,672	
Total Revenues	-	3,071,836,142	2,518,133,972	3,071,836,142	2,517,609,305	
Expenses						
Cost of sales		2,583,791,620	2,162,121,855	2,584,805,350	2,162,531,100	
Distribution cost		30,135,869	29,963,092	30,135,869	29,963,092	
Administrative expenses		110,261,096	120,370,103	109,448,487	103,223,901	
Directors' remuneration	15.1	3,400,000	2,702,500	3,400,000	2,702,500	
Other expenses						
Loss on exchange rates		19,168,691	-	19,297,523	-	
Loss on debt reduction	22	-	-	-	32,621,333	
Loss on investments in dissolution subsidiaries	7	-	11,730	-	-	
Other (gain) loss						
(Reversal) of loss on diminution inventory values		11,412,683	(4,083,200)	11,412,683	(4,083,200)	
(Gain) loss on measurement at fair value						
of selling forward exchange contracts		(415 <i>,</i> 055)	1,132,963	(415,055)	1,132,963	
Total Expenses	_	2,757,754,904	2,312,219,043	2,758,084,857	2,328,091,689	
Profit from operating activities		314,081,238	205,914,929	313,751,285	189,517,616	
Finance income		145,155	89,714	108,149	89 <i>,</i> 555	
Finance cost	19	(7,577,429)	(750,929)	(7,574,742)	(741,875)	
Gain and reversal of impairment loss						
(impairment loss) in accordance with TFRS 9						
_ Reversal (loss) on expected credit	_	373,277	(830,561)	373,277	14,625,819	
Profit before Income Tax	-	307,022,241	204,423,153	306,657,969	203,491,115	
Income Tax Revenues (Expenses)	3.11 and 16	641,914	(1,751,588)	641,914	(1,751,588)	
Profit for the years	_	307,664,155	202,671,565	307,299,883	201,739,527	

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (CONTINUED) FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

			BAH	г	
	-	CONSOLI	DATED	THE SEPARATE	FINANCIAL
	_			STATEM	IENTS
	NOTES	2022	2021	2022	2021
Other comprehensive income (loss)					
Components of other comprehensive income (loss)					
that will be reclassified to profit or loss :					
Translation of financial statement differences		(73,703)	(2,513,842)	-	-
Components of other comprehensive income					
that will not be reclassified to profit or loss :	F				
Actuarial gain from employee benefit plan		-	9,258,051	-	9,258,051
Components of income tax		-	(996 <i>,</i> 067)	-	(996 <i>,</i> 067)
Actuarial gain from employee benefit plan-net of tax	_	-	8,261,984	-	8,261,984
Other comprehensive income (loss) for the year-net of tax	-	(73,703)	5,748,142	-	8,261,984
Total comprehensive income for the years		307,590,452	208,419,707	307,299,883	210,001,511
	=				
Earnings Per Share	3.12				
Basic earnings per share		0.483	0.318	0.482	0.317
The number of ordinary shares					
used in computation (shares).		637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385	637,063,385

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY

STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

CONSOLIDATED

						BAHT				
		Issued and	Share premium	Retained ea	rnings (deficits)	Oth	er components of s	hareholders' eq	uity	Total
		paid-up	on ordinary	Legal reserve	Unappropriated	Revaluation	ther comprehensi	ve income (loss	Total	shareholders'
		share capital	shares		5	surplus on asse	tenslation of finance	tuarial gain fro	er components	equity
	NOTES					:	statement differen	oloyee benefit pa	areholders' equi	ity
Beginning balances, January 1, 2021		637,063,385	42,543,406	63,706,339	(31,662,311)	53,250,820	(2,260,329)	13,098,011	64,088,502	775,739,321
Dividend payment	15.1		, ,	, ,	(31,853,169)	-	-	-	-	(31,853,169)
Profit for the year					202,671,565	-	-	-	-	202,671,565
Other comprehensive income (loss)										
Translation of financial statement differences					-	-	(2,513,842)	-	(2,513,842)	(2,513,842)
Actuarial gain from employee benefit plan - net of tax					-	-	-	8,261,984	8,261,984	8,261,984
Comprehensive income (loss) for the year					202,671,565	-	(2,513,842)	8,261,984	5,748,142	208,419,707
Ending balances, December 31, 2021		637,063,385	42,543,406	63,706,339	139,156,085	53,250,820	(4,774,171)	21,359,995	69,836,644	952,305,859
Dividend payment	15.1				(101,930,142)	-	-	-	-	(101,930,142)
Profit for the year					307,664,155	-	-	-	-	307,664,155
Other comprehensive income (loss)										
Translation of financial statement differences					-	-	(73,703)	-	(73,703)	(73,703)
Comprehensive income (loss) for the year					307,664,155	-	(73,703)	-	(73,703)	307,590,452
Ending balances, December 31, 2022		637,063,385	42,543,406	63,706,339	344,890,098	53,250,820	(4,847,874)	21,359,995	69,762,941	1,157,966,169

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022 THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

			BAHT						
		Issued and	hare premium o	Retained ea	rnings (deficits)	Other comp	onents of sharehol	ders' equity	Total
		paid-up	ordinary shares	Legal reserve	Unappropriated	Revaluation	ctuarial gain from	Total	shareholders'
		share capital			S	surplus on asse	tsployee benefit pl	er components	equity
	NOTES						sha	areholders' equi	ty
Beginning balances, January 1, 2021		637,063,385	42,543,406	63,706,339	(28,026,410)	53,250,820	13,098,011	66,348,831	781,635,551
Dividend payment	15.1				(31,853,169)	-	-	-	(31,853,169)
Profit for the year					201,739,527	-	-	-	201,739,527
Other comprehensive income									
Actuarial gain from employee benefit plan - net of tax					-	-	8,261,984	8,261,984	8,261,984
Comprehensive income for the year					201,739,527	-	8,261,984	8,261,984	210,001,511
Ending balances, December 31, 2021		637,063,385	42,543,406	63,706,339	141,859,948	53,250,820	21,359,995	74,610,815	959,783,893
Dividend payment	15.1				(101,930,142)	-	-	-	(101,930,142)
Comprehensive income for the year					307,299,883	-	-	-	307,299,883
Ending balances, December 31, 2022		637,063,385	42,543,406	63,706,339	347,229,689	53,250,820	21,359,995	74,610,815	1,165,153,634

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (1/4)

FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

	ВАНТ				
	CONSOLI	DATED	THE SEPARATE	FINANCIAL	
	2022 2021		STATEM	IENTS	
	2022	2021	2022	2021	
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES					
Profit for the years	307,664,155	202,671,565	307,299,883	201,739,527	
ADJUSTMENTS TO RECONCILIATION PROFIT FOR THE YEARS					
TO NET CASH PROVIDED FROM (USED IN) OPERATION					
Income tax expenses (revenues)	(641,914)	1,751,588	(641,914)	1,751,588	
Depreciation					
- Plant and equipment	47,434,080	49,248,538	47,434,080	49,248,538	
- Right-of-use assets	373,616	1,135,553	373,616	1,135,553	
Amortization of intangible assets	687,898	468,615	687,898	468,615	
Difference from rental reduction	-	(1,211)	-	(1,211)	
(Reversed) impairment loss according to TFRS 9					
- Accounts receivable	(373,277)	830,561	(373,277)	830,561	
- Short-term loans to subsidiary	-	-	-	(15,456,379)	
Loss on debt reduction from dissolution of subsidiaries					
- Short-term loans	-	18,011,962	-	18,011,962	
- Receivable from right assignment of accounts receivable	-	14,537,835	-	14,537,835	
- Accrued interest income	-	71,536	-	71,536	
Share of profit on subsidiaries as at dissolution date	-	(15,056,572)	-	-	
Loss on investments in dissolution subsidiaries	-	11,730	-	-	
(Reversal) of loss on diminution inventory values	11,412,683	(4,083,200)	11,412,683	(4,083,200)	
Loss on obsolete goods	1,859,670	9,084,143	1,859,670	9,084,143	
Unrealized (gain) loss from selling forward exchange contracts	(215,128)	199,927	(215,128)	199,927	
Unrealized gain on exchange rates	(10,726,493)	(9,057,958)	(10,795,925)	(8,737,361)	
Gain on disposal of equipment	(54,661)	(322,631)	(54,661)	(322,631)	
Interest expenses	7,577,429	750,929	7,574,742	741,875	
Long-term employee benefits expenses	12,107,436	11,176,707	12,107,436	11,176,707	
Increase in expense from constuction in process	216,980	-	216,980	-	
Profit from operation before changes in					
operating assets and liabilities items	377,322,474	281,429,617	376,886,083	280,397,585	

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (2/4) FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

	BAHT					
	CONSOLI	DATED	THE SEPARATE	FINANCIAL		
	2022 2021		STATEM	IENTS		
	2022	2021	2022	2021		
(INCREASE) DECREASE IN OPERATING ASSETS ITEMS						
Trade and other current receivables	(165,557,115)	(2,959,543)	(165,427,671)	(2,731,633)		
Contract assets	(8,360,855)	5,304,348	(8,360,855)	5,304,348		
Receivable from right assignment of accounts receivable	-	25,198,075	-	25,198,075		
Inventories	(127,542,956)	(416,390,575)	(125,739,706)	(416,235,377)		
Receivables from selling forward exchange contract	-	933,035	-	933,035		
Other current assets	(95,865)	(469,998)	(95 <i>,</i> 865)	(469 <i>,</i> 998)		
Other non-current assets	58,000	1,715,727	58,000	1,715,727		
INCREASE (DECREASE) IN OPERATING LIABILITIES ITEMS						
Trade and other current payables	(94,867,203)	195,642,275	(96,056,103)	194,986,222		
Contract liabilities	(34,664,345)	13,331,550	(34,664,345)	13,331,550		
Payables from selling forward exchange contracts	(199,927)	-	(199,927)	-		
Provision for long-term employee benefits	-	(4,170,053)	-	(4,170,053)		
CASH PROVIDED FROM (USED IN) OPERATION	(53,907,792)	99,564,458	(53,600,389)	98,259,481		
Interest expenses paid	(7,518,445)	(707,491)	(7,515,758)	(725,230)		
Income tax expenses paid	(79,350)	(669,134)	(79,350)	(669,134)		
Proceeds from withholding tax refund	-	2,003,658	-	2,003,658		
Translation of financial statement differences	(73,703)	(1,347,412)	-	-		
NET CASH PROVIDED FROM (USED IN) OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(61,579,290)	98,844,079	(61,195,497)	98,868,775		
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES						
Increase in short-term loans to subsidiaries	-	(742,492)	-	(742,492)		
Purchase of building and equipment	(26,447,481)	(79,006,829)	(26,447,481)	(79,006,829)		
Proceeds from disposal of equipment	74,766	1,576,545	74,766	1,576,545		
Purchase of intangible assets	-	(1,918,327)	-	(1,918,327)		
Payment deposit for assets		(10,000)	-	(10,000)		
NET CASH USED IN INVESTING ACTIVITIES	(26,372,715)	(80,101,103)	(26,372,715)	(80,101,103)		

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (3/4) FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

	BAHT			
	CONSOLI	DATED	THE SEPARAT	E FINANCIAL
			STATEN	IENTS
	2022	2021	2022	2021
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES				
Increase in short-term loans from financial institutions	137,772,278	71,980,651	137,772,278	71,980,651
Repayment for leases payables	(451 <i>,</i> 481)	(1,383,805)	(451,481)	(1,383,805)
Repayment for assets acquisition payable	(1,953,047)	(23,859,353)	(1,953,047)	(23,859,353)
Dividend payment	(101,930,142)	(31,853,169)	(101,930,142)	(31,853,169)
NET CASH PROVIDED FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES	33,437,608	14,884,324	33,437,608	14,884,324
INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS				
BEFORE EXCHANGE RATE EFFECTS	(54,514,397)	33,627,300	(54,130,604)	33,651,996
EXCHANGE RATES EFFECTS ON CASH				
AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	1,837,839	13,419,377	1,837,839	13,419,377
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(52,676,558)	47,046,677	(52,292,765)	47,071,373
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AS AT JANUARY 1,	176,990,999	130,645,628	173,928,044	126,856,671
LESS CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS TRANSFERRED OUT FROM				
DISPOSAL OF SUBSIDIARY (SUPPLEMENTARY STATEMENT)	-	(701,306)	-	-
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AS AT DECEMBER 31,	124,314,441	176,990,999	121,635,279	173,928,044
ADDITIONAL DISCLOSURE ITEMS TO CASH FLOWS STATEMENTS NON-CASH FLOWS ITEMS COMPRISE :				
Increase in inventories from current contract assets	5,142,397.00	-	5,142,397.00	-
Increased vehicles from transferred right-of-use assets	-	2,906,260	-	2,906,260
Increase in equipment from assets payable	1,281,859	1,860,608	1,281,859	1,860,608
Increase in right-of-use assets from leases payable	2,036,641	-	2,036,641	-
Effect of adjusted actuarial estimation				
from employee benefit plan				
- Increase in deferred tax liabilities	-	996,067	-	996,067
- Decrease in provision for long-term employee benefits	-	(9,258,051)	-	(9,258,051)
- Increase in retained earnings	-	8,261,984	-	8,261,984.00
Notes to the financial statements form an integral part of these statements.				

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (4/4) FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022

SUPPLEMENTARY STATEMENT

Disposal of investments in subsidiary

As of December 29, 2021, TPA Holding LLC, the Company's subsidiary, has registered for dissolution under foreign law. Therefore, outstanding assets and liabilities as at January 1, 2021 are transferred out from the consolidation, as follows :

	BAHT
Cash equivalents	701,306
Trade and other current receivables	627,715
Receivables from debt composition	37,805,324
Trade and other current payables	(135,647)
Accrued interest expenses	(26,793)
Short-term loans from parent company	(15,456,379)
Payables from right assignment of accounts receivable	(37,393,938)
Translation of financial statement adjustment	(1,166,430)
Investments in subsidiary as January 1, 2021	(15,044,842)
Share of profits from subsidiary as at dissolution date	15,056,572
Investments in subsidiary as at dissolution date	11,730
Loss on investments as at dissolution date that are not refunded	11,730
Add loss on debt reduction of short-term loans to subsidiary	
and receivable from right assignment of accounts receivable	32,621,333
Total loss on investments in subsidiary	32,633,063

TEAM PRECISION PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARY NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS DECEMBER 31, 2022

1. GENERAL INFORMATION

Legal status	A juristic person established under Thai law and listed on the Stock
	Exchange of Thailand.
Company and	- 198 Moo 13, Tambol Dong Khee-Lek, Amphur Muang Prachinburi,
factory Location	Prachinburi Province, Thailand.
	- 152/8, 152/9, 152/15 Moo 3, Thunyaburi-Lumlukga Road, Tambol
	Rungsit, Amphur Thunyaburi, Pathumtani Province, Thailand.
Type of business and	1) Producing and assembling printed circuit and electronics circuit
operations	board.
	2) Investing in its subsidiary which carries on business according to Note
	7 to the financial statements.

2. BASIS FOR PREPARATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

- 2.1 The consolidated and the separate financial statements are prepared in accordance with the Accounting Standards and Financial Reporting Standards issued by Federation of Accounting Professions under the Accounting Profession Act, B.E. 2547 (2004),the Accounting Act, B.E. 2543 (2000) and the Notification of the Office of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Except the financial statements of overseas subsidiary are prepared in accordance with Accounting Standards of the country where the subsidiary is located. The preparation of the consolidated financial statements have been adjusted to conform with the accounting policies of the Company.
- 2.2 Financial reporting standards that became effective in the current year

During the year, the Group has adopted the revised and new financial reporting standards and interpretations which are effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2022. These financial reporting standards were aimed at alignment with the corresponding International Financial Reporting Standards with most of the changes directed towards clarifying accounting treatment and providing accounting guidance for users of the standards.

The adoption of these financial reporting standards does not have any significant impact on the Group's financial statements.

2.3 Financial reporting standards that became effective for fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2023

The Federation of Accounting Professions issued a number of revised financial reporting standards, which are effective for fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2023. These financial reporting standards were aimed at alignment with the corresponding International Financial Reporting Standards with most of the changes directed towards clarifying accounting treatment and providing accounting guidance for users of the standards.

Management of group companies is evaluating the impact of such financial reporting standards on the financial statements in the year when they are adopted.

- 2.4 These financial statements have been prepared on a historical cost basis except where otherwise disclosed in the accounting policies.
- 2.5 These consolidated financial statements included the financial statements of Team Precision Public Company Limited with its subsidiary as follow :

	% HOLDING		ESTABLISHED IN
COMPANY	2022	2021	
Team Precision (Europe) ApS	100.00	100.00	Denmark

2.6 Inter-company balances and significant transactions of the Company and its subsidiary have been eliminated from the consolidated financial statements.

3. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

3.1 Revenues and expenses recognition

Revenue from product sales is recognized when the Company has transferred control over the goods to the customer. Revenues from the sales are stated at the invoiced without VAT and after discount.

Interest income is recognized on an accrual basis based on the effective rate method. Other income and expenses are recognized on an accrual basis.

3.2 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents are cash on hand and fixed deposit at financial institutions due not more than 3 months from the acquisition date with no obligation.

3.3 Trade accounts receivable and allowance for expected credit loss

Trade accounts receivable are stated at the net realizable value, the Company provides allowance for expected credit loss that may arise from collection of receivables by considering the aging of debt according uses the simplified approach.

3.4 Inventories

Inventories are stated at cost or net realizable value, whichever is the lower. Cost is determined by the weighted average method.

The Company set up provision for diminution in value of inventories whenever the goods are obsolete and deteriorated by considering the current condition of inventories.

3.5 Investments in subsidiary

Subsidiary is company in which the group of the Company has power to govern the financial and operating policies. The Company included the subsidiary in the consolidated financial statements since the date that the group Company has power to govern until the date of the power to govern is ended.

The investments in subsidiary for the separate financial statements are presented by the cost method after deducting impairment of investment.

3.6 Property, plant and equipment

Land is stated at appraisal value and the Company has the policy to appraise its values in every 3-5 years by the independent appraiser. During this period, if there is any factor which materially affects to the value of assets, the Company will reappraise the value by an expert in that year. The revaluation surplus on assets is recorded in the other comprehensive income in other components of equity and transferred to the retained earnings when disposal.

In 2018, the Company has appraised its land by the independent appraiser by comparing market information (Market Approach) in determination fair value.

Plant and equipment are stated at cost. Depreciation is calculated by the straight-line method based on the estimated useful life of the following assets:

	<u>Years</u>
Land improvement	5
Buildings and improvement	5-30
Machinery and equipment	5-10
Computer and accessories	3
Others	5

3.7 Leases

Right-of-use assets

The Group recognizes right-of-use assets at the commencement date of the lease. Right-of-use assets are measured at cost, less any accumulated depreciation and impairment losses, the recognized right-of-use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis from the commencement date of the lease to the earlier of the end of the useful life of the right-of-use assets or the end of the lease term.

If the lease transfers ownership of the underlying asset to the lessee by the end of the lease term or if the cost of the right-of-use assets reflects that the lessee will exercise a purchase option, the lessee shall depreciate the right-of-use assets from the commencement date to the end of the useful life of the underlying asset.

Leases liabilities

At the commencement date of the lease, the Group recognizes lease liabilities measured at the present value of the lease payments to be made over the lease term, discounted by the interest rate implicit in the lease or the Group's incremental borrowing rate.

Short-term lease and lease of low-value assets

Payments under leases that, have a lease term of 12 months or less at the commencement date, or are leases of low-value assets, are recognized as expenses on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

3.8 Intangible assets

Intangible assets mean acquired right for using computer software which are capitalized based on the acquiring costs incurred and bring to use as intended. These costs are amortized by the straight-line method through the estimated useful life of 3-10 years.

3.9 Deferred tax assets/liabilities

Deferred tax assets/liabilities are recognized for temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts for financial reporting purposes as at the statements of financial position date. They will be realized in future period when the income is realized, or the expenses provided for are actually incurred and considered deductible for income tax purposes.

Deferred tax assets are recognized for deductible temporary differences or additional tax are deferred tax liabilities if it is highly probable that the Company will generate sufficient taxable profits from its future operations to utilize these assets/liabilities.

As each statement of financial position date, the Company reviews and adjusts the carrying amount of deferred tax assets/liabilities to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax assets or deferred tax liabilities to be utilized.

3.10 Employee benefits

Short-term employee benefits

The Company and its subsidiary recognized salaries, wages, bonuses and contributions to the social security fund as expenses when incurred.

Long-term employee benefits

Defined contribution plan

The Company provides a provident fund, which is a defined contribution plan, the assets of which are held in a separate trust fund and managed by the external fund manager. Such provident fund is contributed by payments from employees and the Company. Contributions to the provident fund are charged to the operations in the incurred year.

Defined benefit plan

The provision for employee retirement benefits is recognized as an expense of operations over the employee's service period. It is calculated by estimating the amount of future benefit earned by employees in return for service provided to the Company in the current and future periods, with such benefit being discounted to determine the present value. The reference point for setting the discount rate is the yield rate of government bonds as at the reporting date. The calculation is performed by a qualified actuary using the Projected Unit Credit Method.

3.11 Income tax expenses (revenues)

Income tax expenses (revenues) are calculated from profit/loss for the year consist of current tax and deferred tax. Income tax expenses (revenues) recognized in statements of comprehensive income unless part of transaction recorded in shareholders' equity recorded directly to equity.

3.12 Earnings per share

Basic earnings per share is calculated by dividing the annual net profit by the number of weighted average ordinary shares held by outsiders during the year.

3.13 Foreign currency transactions

Foreign currency transactions incurred during the year are recorded in Baht at the rate ruling on the date of transactions. Outstanding foreign currency assets and liabilities on the statements of financial position are converted to Baht at the rate of exchange in effect on that date.

Gains and loss on exchange rates included in the calculation performance.

For preparation of the consolidated financial statements, the financial statements of the subsidiary denominated in foreign currencies are converted to Baht based on the following exchange rates:

- Assets and liabilities were translated by the average exchange rate at the end of the year.
- Shareholders' equity and depreciation were translated by the exchange rate in effect on the transaction dates.
- Revenues and expenses were translated by the average exchange rate for the year.

The translation of financial statement differences in foreign currencies was shown in other comprehensive income.

3.14 Financial instruments

Classification and measurement of financial assets

Financial assets are classified, at initial recognition, as to be subsequently measured at amortized cost, fair value through other comprehensive income, or fair value through profit or loss. The classification of financial assets at initial recognition is driven by the Group's business model for managing the financial assets and the contractual cash flows characteristics of the financial assets

Financial assets at amortized cost

The Group measures financial assets at amortized cost if the financial asset is held in order to collect contractual cash flows and the contractual terms of the financial assets give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Financial assets at amortized cost are subsequently measured using the effective interest rate method and are subject to impairment. Gains and losses are recognized in profit or loss when the asset is derecognized, modified or impaired.

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Financial assets measured at fair value through profit or loss are carried in the statements of financial position at fair value with net changes in fair value recognized in profit or loss. These financial assets include derivatives, equity investments which the Group has not irrevocably elected to classify at fair value through other comprehensive income and financial assets with cash flows that are not solely payments of principal and interest.

Classification and measurement of financial liabilities

Except for derivative liabilities, at initial recognition the Group financial liabilities are recognized at fair value net of transaction costs and classified as liabilities to be subsequently measured at amortized cost using the method gains and losses are recognized in profit or loss when the liabilities are derecognized as well as through the amortization process in determining amortized cost, takes into account any fees or costs that are an integral part amortization is included in finance cost in profit or loss.

The Group may elect to measure financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss if doing so eliminates, or significantly reduces a recognition inconsistency.

Impairment of financial assets

The Group uses the simplified approach to compute expected credit loss for trade accounts receivable. Therefore, every day at the end of the reporting period, the Group recognizes the allowance for anticipated credit loss over the life of the trade receivables based on credit loss data from past experience updated with forward-looking information about the receivable and the economic environment.

The Group uses the credit risk analysis to compute expected credit loss for short-term loan. By referring to the significance of the borrower's operating results that are happening or expected to occur this significantly changes the ability of the borrower to meet the entity's debt obligations.

Offsetting of financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the consolidated statements of financial position if there is a currently enforceable legal right to offset the recognized amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis, to realize the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously.

3.15 Derivatives and hedge accounting

The Group derivatives are initially recognized at fair value on the date on which a derivative contract is entered into and are subsequently remeasured at fair value. The subsequent changes are recognized in profit or loss. Derivatives are carried as financial assets when the fair value is greater than zero and as financial liabilities when the fair value is less than zero.

Hedge accounting

For the purpose of hedge accounting, The Group hedges are classified as follow :

• Cash flow hedges when hedging the exposure to variability in cash flows that is either attributable to a particular risk associated with a recognized asset or liability or a highly probable forecast transaction or the foreign currency risk in an unrecognized firm commitment.

Fair value hedges

The change in the fair value of a hedging instrument is recognized in profit or loss. The change in the fair value of the hedged item attributable to the risk hedged is recorded as part of the carrying value of the hedged item and is also recognized in profit or loss.

Any adjustment to the carrying value of fair value hedges relating to items carried at amortized cost, is amortized through profit or loss over the remaining term of the hedge using the effective interest method. The amortization may begin as soon as an adjustment exists or no later than when the hedged item ceases to be adjusted for changes in its fair value attributable to the risk being hedged. If the hedged item is derecognized, the unamortized fair value is recognized immediately in profit or loss.

3.16 Fair value measurement

Fair value is the amount for which an asset could be exchange, or a liabilities settled between knowledgeable, willing parties in an arm's length transaction. The Group applies a quoted market price in an active market to measure their assets and liabilities that are required to be measured at fair value by relevant financial reporting standards. Except in case of no active market of an identical asset or liability or when a quoted market price is not available, the Group measures fair value using valuation technique that are appropriate in the circumstances and maximizes the use of relevant observable inputs related to assets and liabilities that are required to be measured at fair value.

All assets and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the financial statements are categorized within the fair value hierarchy into three levels based on categorize of input to be used in fair value measurement as follows:

Level 1 Use of quoted market prices in an active market for such assets or liabilities. Level 2 Use of other observable inputs for such assets or liabilities, whether directly or indirectly.

Level 3 Use of unobservable inputs such as estimates of future cash flows.

At the end of each reporting period, the Group determines whether transfers have occurred between levels within the fair value hierarchy for assets and liabilities held at the end of the reporting period that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis.

The carrying amount of cash and cash equivalents, other current financial assets, trade receivables, amounts due from related parties, trade payables, accounts payableplant and equipment, amounts due to related parties are assumed to approximate their fair value due to the short maturities of these instruments.

3.17 Presentation currency

The financial statements are prepared and presented in Thai Baht. All financial information presented in Thai Baht has been rounded to the nearest Baht unless otherwise stated.

3.18 Significant accounting judgments and estimates

In preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to use judgments on various estimates and assumptions that will affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities including the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Actual results may differ from those estimates.

Estimates and assumptions are continually evaluated and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. The Company makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. The estimates and assumptions of significant accounting relate

(BAHT)

(BAHT)

primarily to allowance expected credit loss, provision for diminution in inventories, provision for diminution in investment, depreciation of plant and equipment, depreciation of right-ofuse asset, revaluation surplus on assets, amortization of intangible assets and provision for long-term employee benefits. All other estimates mentioned above are further disclosed in the corresponding notes to the financial statements.

4. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	CONSOL	ldated	THE SEPARATE				
PARTICULARS			FINANCIAL STATEMENTS				
	2022	2021	2022	2021			
Bank deposits - Savings	124,122,952	176,726,571	121,443,790	173,663,616			
- Current	191,489	264,428	191,489	264,428			
Total cash and cash equivalents	124,314,441	176,990,999	121,635,279	173,928,044			

5. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

PARTICULARS	CONSOL	LIDATED	THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	2022	2021	
Trade accounts receivable					
Current	331,283,493	231,805,840	331,283,493	231,805,840	
Overdue within 3 months	153,050,843	75,525,950	153,050,843	75,525,950	
Over 3-6 months	5,398,931	100,435	5,398,931	100,435	
Over 6-12 months	243,489	21,541	243,489	21,541	
Total	489,976,756	307,453,766	489,976,756	307,453,766	
Less : Allowance for expected					
credit loss	(530,928)	(904,205)	(530,928)	(904,205)	
Trade accounts receivable-net	489,445,828	306,549,561	489,445,828	306,549,561	
Other current receivables					
Refundable value added tax	7,243,387	4,820,450	7,108,087	4,698,652	
Others	6,713,377	8,120,553	6,519,976	8,120,553	
Total other current receivables	13,956,764	12,941,003	13,628,063	12,819,205	
Total trade and other current receivables	503,402,592	319,490,564	503,073,891	319,368,766	

6. INVENTORIES

(BAHT)

PARTICULARS	CONSOL	IDATED	THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	2022	2021	
Finished goods	64,431,161	52,923,509	62,184,426	52,489,493	

Work in process	112,595,661	54,730,709	112,595,661	54,730,709
Raw materials	892,536,330	813,525,277	892,817,516	813,796,994
Raw materials in transit	9,782,889	27,340,863	9,782,889	27,340,863
Total	1,079,346,041	948,520,358	1,077,380,492	948,358,059
Less : Allowance for diminution				
in inventory values	(58,292,795)	(46,880,112)	(58,292,795)	(46,880,112)
Inventories-net	1,021,053,246	901,640,246	1,019,087,697	901,477,947

7. INVESTMENTS IN SUBSIDIARY

(BAHT)

SUBSIDIARY COMPANY	% HOL	DING	COST METHOD			
	2022 2021		2022 2021 2		2022	2021
Team Precision (Europe) ApS	100 100		9,788,311	9,788,311		
			(DKK 1,500,000)	(DKK 1,500,000)		

SUBSIDIARY COMPANY	TYPE OF BUSINESS	PAID-UP CAPITAL		DIVID	END
	DOGINECO	2022	2021	2022	2021
Team Precision (Europe)	Trading electronics	DKK	DKK		
ApS	components and distributing electronics products	500,000	500,000		

On December 24, 2021, the Board of Directors of Team Precision Public Company Limited passed a resolution to liquidate TPA Holding LLC, the Company's subsidiary in the foreign country which registered the dissolution under foreign law on December 29, 2021.

The Company has loss on investments in dissolution subsidiary and presented in consolidated financial statements amount Baht 11,730.

Financial statements of subsidiary in the foreign country

The financial statements of the Company's subsidiary in the foreign country were audited by other certified public accountants, and were used to prepare consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 have been translated into Baht, the details are as follows:

(MILLION BAHT)

SUBSIDIARY COMPANY	TOTAL	TOTAL ASSETS		EVENUES
	2022	2021	2022	2021
Team Precision (Europe) ApS	9.08	8.93	45.76	42.81

Form 56-1 One Report Year 2022

8. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

		CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (BAHT)								
	Land	Land	Building and	Machinery	Vehicles	Cooling	Electricity	Office	Assets under	Total
Particulars		improvement	improvement	and		systems	and	furniture and	construction	
				accessories			telephone	fixtures		
							systems			
Cost	C1 CO2 404		075 040 700	770 500 700	00.000.000	74.050.000	44 400 007	00.045.007	4 000 470	1 000 000 040
January 1, 2021 Increase	61,683,434	8,356,558	275,646,736	770,509,739	22,026,068	74,959,003	44,438,997	69,315,237	1,292,470	1,328,228,242
			810,775	66,209,835	620,600	2,785,460		2,355,937	8,084,830	80,867,437
Disposal / Unused			(84,800)	(4,185,417)	(3,094,740)			(1,266,419)		(8,631,376)
Transferred in (out)				691,093					(691,093)	
Transfer from right-of-use assets					7,000,120					7,000,120
December 31, 2021	61,683,434	8,356,558	276,372,711	833,225,250	26,552,048	77,744,463	44,438,997	70,404,755	8,686,207	1,407,464,423
Increase		22,400	4,468,628	9,775,216		664,892	469,224	5,612,216	6,716,764	27,729,340
Disposal / Unused				(513,872)			(36,975)	(5,292,570)		(5,843,417)
Transferred in (out)		639,640	4,399,081	1,201,863		851,838	703,836	515,469	(8,311,727)	
Transferred to expenses									(216,980)	(216,980)
December 31, 2022	61,683,434	9,018,598	285,240,420	843,688,457	26,552,048	79,261,193	45,575,082	71,239,870	6,874,264	1,429,133,366
Accumulated depreciation										
January 1, 2021		8,283,156	144,311,365	638,387,801	20,051,391	57,125,171	43,146,286	66,022,596		977,327,766
Depreciation for the year 2021		26,789	9,371,071	33,967,588	646,117	3,097,148	18,819	2,121,006		49,248,538
Disposal / Unused			(84,797)	(3,884,691)	(2,185,738)			(1,222,236)		(7,377,462)
Transfer from right-of-use assets					4,093,860					4,093,860
December 31, 2021		8,309,945	153,597,639	668,470,698	22,605,630	60,222,319	43,165,105	66,921,366		1,023,292,702
Depreciation for the year 2022		137,733	9,674,001	30,782,567	862,505	3,439,324	188,719	2,349,231		47,434,080
Disposal / Unused				(499,950)			(36,974)	(5,286,388)		(5,823,312)
December 31, 2022		8,447,678	163,271,640	698,753,315	23,468,135	63,661,643	43,316,850	63,984,209		1,064,903,470

	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (BAHT)									
Particulars	Land	Land improvement	Building and improvement	Machinery and accessories	Vehicles	Cooling systems	Electricity and telephone	Office furniture and fixtures	Assets under construction	Total
							systems			
Additional appraisal value										
January 1, 2021	66,563,525									66,563,525
December 31, 2021	66,563,525									66,563,525
December 31, 2022	66,563,525									66,563,525
Net book value										
December 31, 2021	128,246,959	46,613	122,775,072	164,754,552	3,946,418	17,522,144	1,273,892	3,483,389	8,686,207	450,735,246
December 31, 2022	128,246,959	570,920	121,968,780	144,935,142	3,083,913	15,599,550	2,258,232	7,255,661	6,874,264	430,793,421

The Company has depreciation of plant and equipment presented in the statements of comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, as follows:

(BAHT)

PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS				
	2022	2021			
Cost of sales	45,258,917	47,623,564			
Distribution cost	225,970	153,234			
Administrative expenses	1,949,193	1,471,740			
Total	47,434,080	49,248,538			

9. RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS

	(BAHT)
PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE
• · · · ·	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
At cost	
As at January 1, 2021	7,574,902
Adjustment beginning balance	441,835
Transferred to fixed assets	(7,000,120)
As at December 31, 2021	1,016,617
Increase during the year	2,036,641
End of contract	(450,068)
Ending balance, December 31, 2022	2,603,190
Accumulated depreciation	
As at January 1, 2021	3,140,415
Adjustment beginning balance	441,835
Depreciation for the year 2021	1,135,553
Transferred to fixed assets	(4,093,860)
Difference from rental reduction	24,561
As at December 31, 2021	648,504
Depreciation for the year 2022	373,616
End of contract	(450,068)
As at December 31, 2022	572,052
Net book value	
As at December 31, 2021	368,113
As at December 31, 2022	2,031,138

The Company has depreciation right-of-use assets presented in the statements of comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 as follows :

		(BAHT)		
PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS			
	2022	2021		
Cost of sales	101,198	491,833		
Administrative expenses	272,418	643,720		
Total	373,616	1,135,553		

The Company has expenses relating to leases presented in the statements of comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 as follows :
(BAHT)

PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	
Depreciation right-of-use assets	373,616	1,135,553	
Interest expenses of lease liabilities	60,382	40,184	
Expenses relating to leases of low-value assets	359,980	423,081	

10. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

(BAHT)

	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS					
COMPUTER SOFTWARE	JAN 1, 2021	INCREASE	DEC 31, 2021 INCREASE		UNUSED	DEC 31, 2022
Cost	32,676,224	1,918,327	34,594,551		(72,400)	34,522,151
Less Accumulated amortization	(32,149,923)	(468,615)	(32,618,538)	(687,898)	72,400	(33,234,036)
Net book value			1,976,013			1,288,115
Amortization for the year			468,615			687,898

The Company has amortization intangible assets presented in the statements of comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, as follows :

(BAHT)

		(8, (11))	
PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	
Cost of sales	55,532	446,152	
Administrative expenses	632,366 2		
Total	687,898	468,615	

11. SHORT-TERM LOANS FROM FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS

(BAHT)

	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE		
PARTICULARS	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	
Trust receipt	252,031,992 121,710		

As at December 31, 2022, short-term loans from financial institutions bear interest at 2.50% - 5.90% per annum. (Year 2021 : 1.85% - 1.95%)

(BAHT)

12. TRADE AND OTHER CURRENT PAYABLES

PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED 2022 2021		THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
			2022	2021	
Trade accounts payables	444,481,572	524,087,526	442,383,964	523,379,094	
Accrued expenses	21,486,815	20,128,170	21,486,815	20,128,170	
Assets payable	1,281,859	1,953,047	1,281,859	1,953,047	
Others	7,222,342	7,298,942	6,947,384	6,970,599	
Total	474,472,588	553,467,685	472,100,022	552,430,910	

13. LEASE LIABILITIES

(BAHT)

PARTICULARS		CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS			
	2022	2021			
Liabilities under the lease agreement as at January 1,	194,166	1,644,005			
Add Increase during the years	2,220,000				
Less Payment during the years	(511,863)	(1,423,989)			
Less Decrease from rental reduction		(25,850)			
Liabilities under lease agreement at the ended of years	1,902,303	194,166			
Deferred interest as at January 1,	5,558	45,820			
Add Increase during the years	183,359				
Less Interest expenses during the years	(60,382)	(40,184)			
Less Decrease from rental reduction		(78)			
Deferred interest as at the ended of years	128,535	5,558			
Lease liabilities	1,773,768	188,608			
Less Current portion of lease liabilities	(442,013)	(137,090)			
Lease liabilities - net	1,331,755	51,518			

The Company has interest expenses on lease liabilities presented in the statements of comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, amount Baht 0.06 million and Baht 0.04 million, respectively.

Liabilities under financial leases are fixed for monthly payment which will be finished within 2027. The portion of liabilities under financial leases due within one year was shown under current liabilities.

14. PROVISION FOR LONG-TERM EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

		(BAHT)		
	CONSOLIDATED AND THE			
PARTICULARS	SEPARATE FINAN	CIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021		
Defined benefit obligation				
Beginning balances	96,647,968	98,899,365		
Add Current service cost	11,092,684	10,245,154		
Interest cost	1,014,752	931,553		
Less Actuarial gain from employee benefit plans				
(recognized in other comprehensive income)		(9,258,051)		
Less Employee benefits paid during the year		(4,170,053)		
Ending balances	108,755,404	96,647,968		

The Company has provision for long-term employee benefits presented in the statements of comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, as follows :

(B	A۲	HT)	
	<i>,</i> ,,		

PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	
Cost of sales	8,438,846	7,633,434	
Distribution cost	1,105,768 927		
Administrative expenses	2,562,822 2,615		
Total	12,107,436	11,176,707	

Principal actuarial assumptions at the calculation date were as follows :

PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	
Discount rate	1.05%	1.05%	
Future salary increase rate	1-3%	1-3%	
Disability rate	5%	5%	
Staff turnover rate	0-49%	0-49%	

Sensitivity analysis of key assumptions in calculation

		(BAHT)	
	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE		
PARTICULARS	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	
Discount rate			
Decrease 1 percent	8,581,085	8,037,382	
Increase 1 percent	(7,569,839)	(7,068,191)	
Salary increase rate			
Decrease 1 percent	(8,832,602)	(7,305,648)	
Increase 1 percent	9,887,238	8,162,351	
Turnover rate			
Decrease 1 percent	2,047,486	2,031,992	
Increase 1 percent	(7,907,955)	(7,396,025)	

15. DIVIDEND PAYMENT, LEGAL RESERVE AND DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION

The meeting	Month/D	ay/Year	Dividend	payment	Number	The dividend	l payment	Directors'	Directors'
	Resolution	Dividend	Dividend	Year	of shares	Per share	Total	Remuneration	Extra
		payment							bonus
					(million)	(Baht)	(million	(million Baht)	
							Baht)		(million
									Baht)
The Ordinary General	April							2.73	
Shareholders	23, 2021								
The Board of	August	September	Interim	2021	637.06	0.05	31.85		
Directors	10, 2021	7, 2021							
The Ordinary General	April	May	Annual	2021	637.06	0.11	70.08	2.73	1.00
Shareholders	26, 2022	17, 2022							
The Board of	August	September	Interim	2022	637.06	0.05	31.85		
Directors	9, 2022	7, 2022							

15.1 Dividend payment and directors' remuneration

15.2 Legal reserve

In compliance with the Public Company Act, B.E. 2535 (1992), the Company has to set aside a portion not less than 5% of annual net profit for legal reserve until this reserve is not less than 10% of authorized capital. Such reserve is not allowed to pay for dividend.

At present, the Company has fully set up for legal reserve.

16. INCOME TAXES

Corporate income taxes of the Company for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, are calculated from the accounting profit (loss) and adjusted with some other revenues and expenses which are exempted from income tax or being disallowable expenses in tax computation purposes.

Non-BOI business operation or non-taxable privileges, the tax computation was calculated at the rate of 20 percent.

BOI business operation income tax is calculated according to the privileges which are granted (see also Note 17 to the financial statements).

Corporate income taxes of the overseas subsidiary have been calculated by applying those statutory rates.

Income taxes expenses (revenues) recognized in the statements of comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, consist :

(BAHT)

	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE			
PARTICULARS	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS			
	2022	2021		
Corporate income tax for the years				
Amortization and reversal of temporary differences				
assets/liabilities on temporary differences	(641,914)	1,751,588		
Income tax expenses (revenues)	(641,914)	1,751,588		

As at December 31, 2022 and 2021, the deferred tax assets/liabilities arose from the following temporary differences :

		(BAHT)		
PARTICULARS	SEPARATE F	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021		
Income tax rate 20%				
Temporary differences in the statements of comprehensive income				
Provision for diminution in inventories	15,060,078	6,332,591		
Loss on deteriorated goods	15,644	1,789,135		
Receivable of the selling forward exchange contracts	(13,229)			
Payables of the selling forward exchange contracts		48,573		
Depreciation rate different from tax rates	(67,035,566)	(66,919,386)		
Provision for long-term employee benefits	79,859,834	83,061,260		
Other	(110)	21,631		
Total	27,886,651	24,333,804		
Temporary differences in the other comprehensive income				
Recognized in other component of shareholders' equity				
Revaluation surplus on assets	(66,563,525)	(66,563,525)		
Temporary differences in the retained earnings				
Provision for long-term employee benefits		(4,155,285)		
Total	(38,676,874)	(46,385,006)		
Income tax rate 10% (BOI-50% of normal tax rate)				
Temporary differences in the statements of comprehensive income				
Provision for diminution in inventories		6,842,813		
Loss on deteriorated goods		2,073,087		
Payables of the selling forward exchange contracts		61,421		

Depreciation rate different from tax rates	(2,191,315)	(2,198,879)
Provision for long-term employee benefits	18,278,837	19,928,939
Other		27,352
Total	16,087,522	26,734,733

PARTICULARS	PARTICULARS CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPA FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
	2022	2021
Temporary differences in the retained earnings		
Provision for long-term employee benefits		(1,650,102)
Total	16,087,522	25,084,631
Deferred tax liabilities calculated		
From income tax rate 20%.	(7,735,375)	(9,277,000)
From income tax rate 10% (BOI-50% of normal tax rate)	1,608,753	2,508,464
Total deferred tax liabilities	(6,126,622)	(6,768,536)

17. PROMOTIONAL PRIVILEGES

Team Precision Public Company Limited was granted the promotional certificates from the Board of Investment 8 promotional certificates as follows :

2. Effective dates of	3. The promotional privileges for	4. Expiry dates
		according to items
		5.1 and 5.3
••••••	Component or accessories used	November 30, 2004
November 10, 2004		November 9, 2012
11010111001110, 2001	,	11010111501 0, 2012
November 13, 1000	. ,	
	electionics products	
huby 6, 2007	Drinted circuit beard accombly	July 5, 2012
July 6, 2007		July 5, 2012
E 1 2 0011	· · ·	E 1 1 0 0 1 0
February 17, 2011		February 16, 2019
	'	
	Printed circuit board assembly	February 16, 2016
	(PCBA)	
February 23, 2011	Electronic products for industrial	February 22, 2019
	Printed circuit board assembly	February 22, 2019
	(PCBA)	
August 2, 2021	Electronic products, part and/or	August 1, 2029
	electronic equipment,	or tax value not over
	component or accessories used	Baht 114.89 million
	with electronics products	
	Promotional Certificates December 1, 1996 November 10, 2004 November 13, 1990 July 6, 2007 February 17, 2011 February 23, 2011	Promotional Certificatesmanufacturing ofDecember 1, 1996Component or accessories used with electronics productsNovember 10, 2004Printed circuit board assembly (PCBA)November 13, 1990Production or assemble electronics productsJuly 6, 2007Printed circuit board assembly (PCBA) and electronics productsFebruary 17, 2011Medical products electronic productsFebruary 23, 2011Electronic products for industrial Printed circuit board assembly (PCBA)February 23, 2021Electronic products for industrial Printed circuit board assembly (PCBA)August 2, 2021Electronic products, part and/or electronic equipment, component or accessories used

		7	
59-1186-0-00-1-0	August 2, 2021	Medical products, electronic	August 1, 2029
September 15, 2016		products, part and/or electronic	or tax value not over
		equipment, component or	Baht 96.03 million
		accessories used	

5. Important privileges which are granted

- 5.1 Exemption from corporate income tax on net profit of promotional operations for 8 years. (Exemption promotional certificates No.1218(2)/2550 and 1355(1)/2553 specifically printed circuit board assembly (PCBA) received 5 years). Where by the promotional certificates No.59-1112-0-00-1-0 and 59-1186-0-00-1-0 have limited amount for corporate income tax exemption maximum of Baht 114.89 million and Baht 96.03 million, respectively. In this regard, the corporate income tax exemption for net profit from the promoted business is not more than 100 percent of the total investment, excluding the cost of land and working capital, for 8 years starting from the date of earning from the promoted business.
- 5.2 Allowance for reduction the corporate income tax from promotional net profit at 50% of normal rate since the exemption of 5.1 for 5 years expired of the promotional certificates No.1355(1)/2553 specifically medical products and electronic products and 1356(1)/2553 specifically electronic products for industrial.
- 5.3 Exemption from income tax on dividends from promoted business which was exempted from income tax as 5.1, Income tax is calculated during the exemption income tax period of each card.
- 5.4 Allowance to deduct the annual loss incurred during the income tax exemption period as 5.1 from the net profit incurred since the exemption from corporate income tax was expired within 5 years, by which can be deducted from net profit of any year or several years.

As a promoted industry, the Company must strictly comply with certain terms and conditions stipulated in the promotional certificates.

The Company has sales both local and overseas for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, according to Note 21 to the financial statements.

18. EXPENSES BY NATURE

(BAHT)

	CONSOLIDATED		THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL		
PARTICULARS			STATEMENTS		
	2022	2021	2022	2021	
Increase in the changes of finished	(69,372,604)	(4,967,620)	(67,559,885)	(4,967,620)	
goods and work in process	(03,372,004)	(4,307,020)	(07,003,000)	(4,907,020)	
Raw material and consumables used	2,268,116,572	1,793,620,345	2,267,317,583	1,794,029,591	
Director and management benefit	37,334,759	36,806,417	37,334,759	36,806,417	
expenses	01,004,100	00,000,417	01,004,100	00,000,417	
Employee benefit expenses	295,076,951	284,446,137	295,076,951	284,446,137	
Depreciation and amortization	48,495,594	50,852,706	48,495,594	50,852,706	
expenses	-0,-00,004	50,052,700	-0,-00,004	00,002,700	

19. FINANCE COST

PARTICULARS	CONSOLIDATED			TE FINANCIAL MENTS
	2022	2021	2022	2021
Interest expense on lease liabilities	60,382	40,184	60,382	40,184
Other finance cost	7,517,047	710,745	7,514,360	701,691
Total	7,577,429	750,929	7,574,742	741,875

20. FOREIGN CURRENCY TRANSACTIONS

20.1 The Company has a policy to cover foreign exchange exposure of assets and liabilities in foreign currencies whereby the Company will deposit money received from sales in foreign currencies with bank for payment of expenses and creditors in foreign currencies.

As at December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company and subsidiary have outstanding assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies as follows

(THOUSAND)

PARTICULARS	Foreign c	urrencies	Converte	d to Baht
FARTICULARS	2022	2021	2022	2021
CONSOLIDATED		; ; ; ;		
ASSETS		1 1 1 1		
USD	15,810	13,231	543,724	439,901
EUR	10	3	366	108
TOTAL			544,090	440,009
LIABILITIES				
Portion due within one year				
USD	16,750	16,088	581,773	540,440
GBP	1		52	
EUR	43	274	1,605	10,482
DKK		5		26
JPY		121,855		35,874
TOTAL			583,430	586,822
THE SEPARATE				-
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS				
ASSETS				
USD	15,741	13,151	541,344	437,216
LIABILITIES				
Portion due within one year				
USD	16,668	16,321	578,951	545,253
GBP	1		52	
EUR	44	97	1,644	3,720
DKK	130	86	652	445
JPY		121,855		35,874
TOTAL			581,299	585,292

20.2 The Group is exposed to foreign currency risk relating to purchases and sales which are denominated in foreign currencies. The Group primarily utilizes forward exchange contracts with maturities of less than one year to hedge such financial assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies. The forward exchange contracts entered into at the reporting date also relate to anticipated purchases and sales, denominated in foreign currencies, for the subsequent period.

As at December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company has entered into Selling Forward Exchange Contracts with the local commercial bank for hedging against any risk in exchange rate fluctuation which might affect to Baht received from export trade accounts receivable that can be summarized as follow :

(MILLION)

			. ,		
	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS				
PARTICULARS	Foreign	Fair value	Settlement date		
	C C	in Dobt			
	currency	in Baht			
As at December 31, 2022					
USD	0.05	1.80	February 2023		
	0.84	28.93	March 2023		
As at December 31, 2021					
USD	0.52	17.36	May 2022		

21. FINANCIAL INFORMATION BY SEGMENT

The Company and its subsidiary operate business of producing and assembling printed circuit and electronics circuit board, and in geographical areas, Thailand and overseas. Both local and export sales for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, as follows :

(MILLION BAHT)

(
		CONSOLIDATED				
PARTICULARS		2022			2021	
	Local	Overseas	Total	Local	Overseas	Total
Sales revenues	35.94	3,023.99	3,059.93	58.45	2,441.79	2,500.24
Cost of sales	(30.36)	(2,553.43)	(2,583.79)	(50.56)	(2,111.56)	(2,162.12)
Distribution cost	(0.12)	(30.02)	(30.14)	(0.25)	(29.71)	(29.96)
Profit by segment	5.46	440.54	446.00	7.64	300.52	308.16
Profit for the year			307.66			202.67
Property, plant and equ	ipment		430.79			450.74

22. DEBT REDUCTION TO SUBSIDIARY

On December 29, 2021, the Board of Directors of the Company has resolution to approve the reduction of short-term loans to subsidiary, receivable from right assignment of account receivable and accrued interest of USD 539,500 (Baht 18.01 million), USD 435,726 (Baht 14.54 million) and USD 2,144 (Baht 0.07 million), respectively, the details are as follows :

Short-term loans to subsidiary

PARTICULARS	BAHT
Balance as at January 1, 2021	15,456,379
	(USD 517,500)
Add Increase during the year	742,492
	(USD 22,000)
Unrealized gain on exchange rates	1,813,091
	18,011,962
	(USD 539,500)
Less Loss on debt reduction	(18,011,962)
	(USD 539,500)
Balance as at December 31, 2021	

Receivable from right assignment of account receivable

PARTICULARS	BAHT
Balance as at January 1, 2021	37,393,938
	(USD 1,251,998)
Less Received during the year	(25,198,075)
	(USD 816,272)
Unrealized gain on exchange rates	2,341,972
	14,537,835
	(USD 435,726)
Less Loss on debt reduction	(14,537,835)
	(USD 435,726)
Balance as at December 31, 2021	
Accrued interest beginning balance	26,637
Add Increase during the year	740,401
Less Received during the year	(695,502)
Less Loss on debt reduction	(71,536)
Accrued interest ending balance	

Loss on debt reduction

PARTICULARS	BAHT	
Loss on debt reduction :		
Short-term loans to subsidiary	18,011,962	
Receivable from right assignment of account receivable	14,537,835	
Accrued interest income	71,536	
Total	32,621,333	

23. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES

The Company has certain transactions with its related parties which are related through the shareholding or having co-management or co-directors. Therefore, the effects of these transactions were reflected in the accompanying financial statements on the mutual agreement and in normal business.

RELATED PARTIES	TYPE OF BUSINESS	RELATIONSHIP
1) Team Precision (Europe) ApS	See Note 7	Subsidiary
2) Energy Innovation Co., Ltd.	Distribution of electrical and electronic equipment	Director is shareholder
3) Alpine Technology Manufacturing (Thailand) Co., Ltd.	Distribution of electrical and electronic equipment	Director is shareholder and director
4) Finest Med Design Co., Ltd.	Design and distribution part of electronics circuits board and printed circuits	Major shareholder is shareholder and director

The significant related accounting transactions are as follows :

			(BAHT)
	CONSOLIDATED		THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL	
THE STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL POSITION			STATEMENTS	
	2022	2021	2022	2021
Trade accounts receivables				
- Alpine Technology Manufacturing				
(Thailand) Co., Ltd.	2,922,987	958,989	2,922,987	958,989
Trade accounts payables				
- Team Precision (Europe) ApS			3,849,200	5,333,556
Current contract liabilities				
- Finest Med Design Co., Ltd.	70,859	70,859	70,859	70,859

(BAHT)

THE STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	CONSOLIDATED		THE SEPARATE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
	2022	2021	2022	2021
Sales				
- Alpine Technology Manufacturing				
(Thailand) Co., Ltd.	20,791,908	15,051,615	20,791,908	15,051,615
(Mutual agreement)				
Other income				
Alpine Technology Manufacturing				
(Thailand) Co., Ltd.	180,000	180,000	180,000	180,000
(Mutual agreement)				
Purchase of goods and raw materials				
Team Precision (Europe) ApS			42,592,430	42,691,228
(Mutual agreement)				
Other expenses				
- Energy Innovation Co., Ltd.	226,410	233,171	226,410	233,171
(Mutual agreement)				

(MILLION BAHT)

24. COMMITMENT AND CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

As at December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company has commitment and contingent liabilities as follows :

	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE		
PARTICULARS	FINANCIAL S	STATEMENTS	
	2022	2021	
Letters of credit	297.97	426.42	
Letters of guarantee from commercial bank	3.80	5.60	

As at December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company has credit lines of letters of credit and trust receipt, totaling Baht 550 million.

25. PROVIDENT FUND

The Company has set up and registered Provident Fund in accordance with the Provident Fund Act, B.E. 2530 (1987), in order to be the savings and welfare promotion, as well as the fringe benefits upon resignation or retirement to its employees according to the Company's regulation. The fund is partly contributed by the employees and another part by the Company at the rate 3% of their basic salaries. Hereby, the Company has appointed the SCB Asset Management Company Limited to be the fund manager.

Provident fund contributions made by the Company for the employees and recorded as expenses in the statements of comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, are Baht 4.39 million and Baht 4.25 million, respectively.

26. DISCLOSURE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The Company and its subsidiary have information relating to financial instruments both in and off statements of financial position as follows :

- 26.1 Accounting policies and procedures
 - Accounting policies are disclosed in Note 3 to the financial statements.
- 26.2 Risk from breach of contracts
 - Due to the contracting party does not follow the requirement in the contract which caused damage to the Company and subsidiary.
 - Risk from the customers who do not open the bank's letter of credit. In order to reduce such risk, the Company has the policy to provide credit carefully. Moreover, the Company has the policy to analyze regularly the customers' financial position.
 - The Company has credit risk with respect to the trade accounts receivable due to the majority of sales are supplied to limited number of customers. In order to reduce such risk, the Company has the policy to increase its production capacity to meet other customers' requirement and to expand wider base of customers to meet the proper customers' proportion.
 - For the financial assets shown in the statements of financial position, the book value of such assets is net from various provisions to be estimated fair value. Such provisions are assumed to be the highest value of risk incurred from breach of contracts.

26.3 Risk relating to interest rate

Risk from the fluctuation in interest rate may have negative effect to the Company for the current and the following years. The Company expects that it can manage the contingent risk, due to the Company has set up a plan and follow up the situation closely.

26.4 Risk from exchange rate

The Company and its subsidiary have risk from the fluctuation in foreign exchange rates, due to some debtors and creditors arisen from trading in foreign currencies. The Company will provide the forward exchange contract in case of Baht currency is highly fluctuated and it is appropriate for the situation.

26.5 Determination of fair values

As at December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Group had the assets and liability that were measured at fair value were disclosed using different levels of inputs as follows :

				(BAHT)
	CONSOLIDATED AND THE SEPARATE			
	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AS AT DECEMBER 31, 2022			3ER 31, 2022
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
Asset measured at fair value				
Financial assets measured at fair value				
through profit or loss				
Receivables of the selling				
forward exchange contracts		215,128		215,128
				(BAHT)
	COI	NSOLIDATED AN	ID THE SEPAR	ATE
	FINANCIAL	STATEMENTS A	S AT DECEMB	ER 31, 2021
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
Liability measured at fair value				
Financial liability measured at fair				
value through profit or loss				
Payables of the selling				
forward exchange contracts		199,927		199,927

27. CAPITAL MANAGEMENT

The objectives of the Company in capital management are to maintain its ability to continue as a going concern and to maintain appropriate capital structure for return to the shareholders and other stakeholders.

28. EVENT AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

On February 22, 2023, the Board of Directors' Meeting No.1/2023 was held and passed a resolution to pay the dividends for the year 2022 to the shareholders of 637,063,385 shares at Baht 0.20 per share, totaling Baht 127,412,677 by fixing the payment date for dividend on May 23, 2023. The Company will request for the approval to pay the dividend in the annual general meeting of shareholders.

29. RECLASSIFICATION

The Group certain accounting transactions in the financial statements for the year 2021, has been reclassified to conform to the financial statements for the year 2022. The reclassifications had no effect to previously reported profit for the year or shareholders' equity.

30. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS APPROVAL

These financial statements are duly approved by the Company's directors on February 22, 2023.

Attachment 1: Profile of the Board of Directors and Executives

Mr. Chai Jroongt	anapibarn	Age 69 years :	Independent Director/ Chairman of the Audit Committee/ Nomination and Remuneration Committee/Risk Management Committee
Starting date of p	position		Present (Independent Director) ,23 yrs. since the Public Company
Share Ratio (%)		: 0.23% c	or 1,497,062 shares
Relationship with	n Management	: None	
Highest Education	on : Ma	ster's degree of Accoun	ting, Thammasat University
Working Experie		-	
2018- Present	: Present Chair	man/Independent Direct	or, Veranda Resort Pcl.
2007- Present	: Independent	Director/ Audit Committe	e, Siam Food Products Pcl.
2006- Present	•		
2005- Present	 5- Present : Chairman of the Board of Directors/Independent Director/Chairman of the Audit : Committee, TMT Steel Public Company Limited (Thai Metal Trade Pcl.) 		
2003- August		Director, Siam Future De	
2021 2002- Present	21 Independent Director/Chairman Audit Committee, Major Cineplex Group Pcl.		
2002 - Present 1982 - 1997	00- Present : Independent Director/Chairman of the Audit Committee, Team Precision Pcl.		
Expertise	: Business Ac	Iministration, Accounting	& Finance
Management po	Management positions and/or directorships		
• other listed companies 6 places			6 places
 other no 	 other non-listed companies (excl. subsidiaries) - None- 		
	Program held by IC		
	ector Certification F	0	
ACP -Au	dit Committee Prog	ram 2005	

Mr. Monkhol Kittipoomvong	Age 70 years : Independent Director/ Audit Committee/ Chairman of the Risk Management Committee/ Nomination and Remuneration Committee
Starting date of position	: 2015 – Present (Independent Director) 8 years
Share Ratio (%)	: 0.93% or 5,936,625 shares
Relationship with Management	: None
Highest Education :	
Working Experiences	
2019 – March 2021:Special Fiscal (F2018 – Present:Indeper2015 – Present:Indeper Chairma2007 – 2012:Managir2000 – 2007:Senior E	st attached to the Senate Standing Committee on Economic, Money and Effective 16 December 2019) dent Director, Asia Green Energy PcI. dent Director/ Audit Committee / Nomination and Remuneration Committee/ an of Risk Management Committee, Team Precision PcI. ng Director, Krungsri Securities PcI. evecutive Vice President, Krungsri Securities PcI. e Vice President, Head of institutional Sales Department, KGI Securities d) PcI.
Expertise : Busines	s Administration ,Finance ,Investment
Management positions and/or of	lirectorships
 other listed companies 	s 1 place
 other non-listed compared 	anies (excl. subsidiaries) 4 places
Related Training Program held	by IOD : DCP -Director Certification Program 2001
Other : CM	A- Capital Market Academy Program 13/2011

Mr. Pirom Chamsai, Ph.D.	Age 68 years : Independent Director/ Audit Committee / Chairman of the Nomination and Remuneration Committee/ Risk Management Committee	
	 2000 – Present (Independent Director) ,23 yrs. since became the Public Company 0.33% or 2,130,000 shares None neering (Geo technique) Ecole Centrale des Arts & (French Government Scholarship) 	
Working Experiences		
 2015 - Present : Independent Director, Premier Technology Pcl. 2015 - Present : Board of Director, Consulting Engineering Association of Thailand 2014 - Present : Chairman of The Executive Board of Directors, Consulting and Management 49 Limited 2013 - 2013 : Managing Director, Thai Film Industries Pcl. 2007 - Present : Visiting Lecturer, Faculty of Architecture, Bangkok University 2000 - Present : Independent Director/Audit Committee /Chairman of Nomination and Remuneration /Rimanagement Committee, Team Precision Pcl. 		
	n, Engineering & Industrial	
Management positions and/or directorships • other listed companies 1 place • other non-listed companies (excl. subsidiaries) 1 place		
Related Training Program held by IOD		
DAP- Director Accreditation Program 20 ACP -Audit Committee Program 2005	05 DCP- Director Certification Program 2007 RCC- Role of Compensation Committee 2007 AACP -Advance Audit Committee Program 2019	

Mr. Chakkaphant Manutsathit		e 69 years : Chief Executive Officer /Chairman of the Board of Directors/Nomination and Remuneration Committee /Risk Management Committee	
Starting date of position Share Ratio (%) Relationship with Management Highest Education : Master of Busines		2000 – Present, 23 Yrs. since became the Public Company 6.21% or 39,581,433 shares Spouse of Mrs. Malipa Manutsathit dministration, University of Queensland Australia	
Working Experier	nces		
 2010 - Present : Chief Executive Officer /Chairman of the Board of Directors/Nomination and Remuneration Committee /Risk Management Committee, Team Precision Pcl. 2009 - 2010 : Chairman of the Board of Directors/Nomination and Remuneration Committee /Risk Management Committee, Team Precision Pcl. 2000 - 2008 : Chief Executive Officer /Chairman of the Board of Directors/Nomination and Remuneration Committee /Risk Management Committee, Team Precision Pcl. 1995 - Present : Director, Alpine Technology Manufacturing (Thailand) Co., Ltd. 		ommittee, Team Precision Pcl. ors/Nomination and Remuneration Committee /Risk Precision Pcl. In of the Board of Directors/Nomination and Remuneration ommittee, Team Precision Pcl. nufacturing (Thailand) Co., Ltd.	
Expertise			
Management positions and/or directorships			
 other listed companies other non-listed companies (excl. subsidiar 		- None- s) 5 places	
Related Training	Program held by IOD		
	ector Accreditation Program 2003	RCP- Role of Chairman Program 2007	
DCP- Dire	ector Certification Program 2003	RCC -Role of Compensation Committee 2007	

Mrs. Malipa Manutsathit	Age 68 years : Chief Information Officer / Director /Nomination and Remuneration Committee /Risk Management Committee	
Starting date of position: Year 2000Share Ratio (%): 4.24% or 27,000,000 sharesRelationship with Management: Spouse of Mr. Chakkaphant ManutsathitHighest Education: Master of Commerce (Management Information System), University of New South Wales Australia		
Working Experiences		
2002 – Present : Director, Energy Innovation Co., Ltd.		
2000 – Present : Chief Information Officer / Director /Nomination and Remuneration Committee /Risk Management Committee, Team Precision Pcl.		
Expertise : Business Administration Management Information System and Economics		
Management positions and/or directorships		
 other listed companies None- 		
 other non-listed companies (excl. subsid 	diaries) 3 places	
Related Training Program held by IOD		
DAP- Director Accreditation Program 200 DCP -Director Certification Program 2007	0	

Mr. Supachak Mar	nutsathit	Age 38 years : Deputy to Chi	ef Executive Officer		
Share Ratio (%)		: 20.31% or 129,412,677 share			
Relationship with Management		: Son of Mr. Chakkaphant Man	: Son of Mr. Chakkaphant Manutsathit		
Highest Education	: Master of S	cience in Management, Imperial Colleg	e London, United Kingdom		
Working Experiences					
2012 – Present	: Present Assistant to C	hief Executive Officer, Team Precision F	Pcl.		
2016 – Present	2016 – Present : Present Directors, Finest Med Design Co.,Ltd.				
2011 – Present	011 – Present : Present Directors, Energy Innovation Co.,Ltd.				
2009 - 2012	: Branding and Category Activation Manager, Unilever Trading Co.,Ltd				
Expertise	: Business Administra	tion, Engineering, Industrial & Marketing	9		
Management positions and/or directorships					
other listed companies - None-		None-			
 other non-listed companies (excl. subsidiaries) 2 places 					
Related Training Program held by IOD: DAP -Director Accreditation Program 2019					

Mr. Aviroot Kongo	haroen Age 52 years : Corporate Quality Assurance Director		
Share Ratio (%)	: None		
Relationship with	Management : None		
Highest Education : Bachelor of Science, Chulalongkorn University			
Working Experiences			
2015 – Present	: Corporate Quality Assurance Director, Team Precision Pcl.		
2007 - 2014	: Corporate Quality Assurance Senior Department Manager, Team Precision Pcl.		
2004 – 2007	: Senior Quality and Reliability Assurance Department Manager, Stars Microelectronics (Thailand) Pcl.		
2004	: Assist Quality Engineering Manager, SVI Pcl.		
Expertise	: Physics Science		
Related Training Program held by IOD -None-			

Mr. Manolo Villaluz	Momongan Age 57 years : Supply Chain Management Director / Marketing Director		
Share Ratio (%) Relationship with N Highest Education	<u>.</u>		
Working Experience	es:		
2008 - Present	: Supply Chain Management Director /Marketing Director, Team Precision Pcl.		
2004 – 2008 1991 – 2004	: Supply Chain Management Director, Celestica Philippines : Production Control Manager, NEC Technologies Philippines		
Expertise Related Training P	: Business Administration, Electronic and Communication Engineering Production control rogram held by IOD -None-		

Attachment 2: Details directors of the subsidiary

Subsidiary	Team Precision
Board of Director	(Europe) ApS
Mr Chakkaphant Manutsathit Mrs. Malipa Manutsathit Mr. Supachak Manutsathit Ms. Panicha Nukulrattanachai	X / /

Remark:

/ = Director X = Chairman

Subsidiary means a significant subsidiary, for example, having revenue more than 10% of total revenue according to the consolidated income e statement of the latest fiscal year.

Attachment 3: Details of the internal audit supervisor and Head of the Corporate

Name – Surname - Position	Highest educational	Working experie	nce	9
Mr. Boonchoke Somsukswadkul Internal Audit Department Manager	Master of Science Program in Corporate Governance: Executive Program, Chulalongkorn University	2022 – Present 2007 – Present 2005 – Present 2001 – 2005	:	Data Protection Officer: DPO Team Precision PCL Internal Audit Department Manager, Team Precision PCL System Development Manager, Team Precision PCL Purchasing and planning manager, Team Precision PCL

Related training

Year	Subject	Company
2022	Preparation of documents and work systems according to PDPA	The Federation of Thai Industries
2021	Innovative IA: Recalibration for the COVID Environment	The Institute of Internal Auditors of Thailand
	Accelerating Talent & Successor Development Program	SCG HR SOLUTIONS
2018	Audit Report Workshop Systematic Audit Systematic Audit	Mr. Surapong Churangsarit
2013	Business Continuity Management,	Ms. Chiraporn Sumetheeprasit
2010	Business Continuity Managing Disruption Related Risk in Compliance with ISO31000: 2009 Tools and Techniques for Beginning Auditors,	Thai – Australian Technological Services Center The Institute of Internal Auditors Train the Trainer
2009	Class 1, Institute of Electrical and Electronics	Safety officer at work, executive level
2007	Writing an Internal Audit Report, Class 14, Federation of Accounting Professions	Benjasafety Service Center Co., Ltd
2006	Internal auditor for being internal licensed auditor	Faculty of Commerce and Accountancy Chulalongkorn University

Remark : Head of Compliance Division – None, but monitoring the results of operations to ensure compliance with laws, rules, regulations, and requirements of relevant official agencies. This is considered part of the company's good internal control audit process.

Attachment 4: Audit Committee Report



The Audit Committee of Team Precision Public Company Limited is comprised of three independent directors. The Audit Committee is empowered by the Board of Directors to examine all matters relating to the financial status of the Company, and its internal and external audits. The Committee pursues and promotes good corporate governance by actively creating awareness and providing advice to management on sound risk management and internal control practices.

For the year 2022, the Audit Committee held four meetings to review the Company's financial statements which had been certified by the external auditor and to discuss other related activities of the Company in compliance with the rules and regulations of the Stock Exchange of Thailand as well as good internal control practices.

In such meetings, the Audit Committee met independently with the management and the internal and external auditors of the Company, conducted reviews and evaluations of accounting policies, the procedures relative to the accounting policies, the internal control assessment, and the audit plan. The Audit Committee also verified and accepted every quarterly financial statements and provided assessments and recommendations to the Board of Directors. Where weaknesses were identified in internal controls, corrective action plans were established to eliminate or reduce the associated risks.

The Internal Auditor serves to identify and verify internal control weaknesses within the Company by carrying out audit activities systematically. The reports on compliance with good internal control practice and procedures with recommendations were discussed with the relevant management team to incorporate their agreed action plans and submitted to the Audit Committee. Furthermore, the Internal Auditor has held regular meetings with the Audit Committee to give updates on audit results. The Audit Committee is fully committed to ensure that both corrective and preventive actions are taken in an effective and timely manner.

The Board of Directors with the Audit Committee approved the policy and reports for related party transactions in 2022.

The Audit Committee provided the following opinions:

- 1. The Company's financial reports 2022 are accurate, complete, and reliable
- 2. The Company's assets are safeguarded, proper accounting records are maintained, and resources are utilized effectively and efficiently.
- 3. The Company complied with the securities laws, the Exchange's regulations, and other laws relating to the Company's business.
- 4. Mr. Apiruk Ati-anuwat of Dr.Virach & Associates Office Co., Ltd, the Company's auditor, is suitable and provided appropriate services
- 5. The related transactions arising in 2022 were rational and made for the optimal benefits of the Company
- 6. In 2022, the number of the audit Committee meetings, and the attendance of such meetings by each committee member were as follows.

Mr. Chai	Jroongtanapibarn	Chairman	4/4
Mr. Pirom	Chamsai, Ph.D.	Member	4/4
Mr. Monkhol	Kittipoomvong	Member	4/4

7. Audit Committee performed its duties in accordance with its charter, approved by the Board of Directors.

Accordingly, the Audit Committee has recommended to the Board of Directors that Dr.Virach Aphimeteetamrong, Certified Public Accountant No.1378 or Mr. Chaiyakorn Aunpitipongsa, Certified public Accountant No 3196 or Miss.Ratchneekon Vijakslip, Certified Public Accountant No 5801 or Miss Korndaew Dabkaew, Certified public Accountant No 8463 or Miss.Ratcharin Charoenkijpaliert, Certified Public Accountant No 7037 of Dr.Virach & Associates Office Co.,Ltd., be re-appointed as the Company's auditor for the fiscal year ending 31 December 2023. The re-appointment of the auditor and acceptance of its fees will be subjected to the approval of the shareholders at the Annual General Meeting to be held on 24 April 2023.

Mr. Chai Jroongtanapibarn Chairman of the Audit Committee 22 February 2023

